

Grading China's Belt and Road

Daniel Kliman, Rush Doshi, Kristine Lee, and Zack Cooper



About the Authors



DANIEL KLIMAN is the Senior Fellow and Acting Program Director in the Asia-Pacific Security Program at the Center for a New American Security (CNAS). He focuses on U.S. strategy toward China and also on the future of U.S. alliances and partnerships in the Indo-Pacific. Before joining CNAS, Dr.

Kliman worked in the U.S. Department of Defense, where he served as Senior Advisor for Asia Integration. His most recent book is Fateful Transitions: How Democracies Manage Rising Powers, from the Eve of World War I to China's Ascendance.



RUSH DOSHI is the Brookings-Yale Postdoctoral Research Fellow at the Brookings Institution and Yale Law School's Paul Tsai China Center, where he researches Chinese grand strategy and Indo-Pacific security. He is also Special Advisor to the CEO of the Asia Group and

an Adjunct Senior Fellow at the Center for a New American Security. Previously, Dr. Doshi was an analyst at the Long Term Strategy Group and Rock Creek Global Advisors, an Arthur Liman Fellow at the U.S. Department of State, and a Fulbright Fellow in China.



KRISTINE LEE is a Research Associate for the Asia-Pacific Security Program at the Center for a New American Security. She was a recipient of a Fulbright fellowship to South Korea. Lee received her Bachelor of Arts from Harvard College, where she was Editor-in-Chief of

the Harvard International Review. She earned her Master in Public Policy from the Harvard Kennedy School, focusing on international relations and security studies.



ZACK COOPER is a Research Fellow at the American Enterprise Institute (AEI), where he studies U.S. defense strategy in Asia. He is also an Adjunct Assistant Professor at Georgetown University and an associate at Armitage International. Before joining AEI, Dr. Cooper was Senior Fellow for

Asian Security at the Center for Strategic and International Studies. He has held a number of positions in government, including at the U.S. Department of Defense and the National Security Council.

Acknowledgments

The authors give special thanks to CNAS colleagues Ashley Feng, Bob Jones, Carisa Nietsche, Rachel Rizzo, and Kaleigh Thomas for essential research support, and to Jude Blanchette for providing an external review of an earlier draft. A wider set of CNAS colleagues also provided support: We are grateful to Neil Bhatiya, Eric Brewer, Melody Cook, Richard Fontaine, Allison Francis, Ilan Goldenberg, James Kim, Maura McCarthy, Ellen McHugh, Ely Ratner, Elizabeth Rosenberg, Loren DeJonge Schulman, Matthew Seeley, Andrea Kendall-Taylor, and Hannah Suh. Lastly, the authors would like to thank speakers and participants at a workshop CNAS convened at the start of the project.

The views presented in this report are the authors' alone and do not represent those of CNAS or any other organization. The authors are solely responsible for any errors in fact, analysis, or omission.

Since 2017, CNAS has conducted cutting-edge research on addressing China's Belt and Road. CNAS is grateful to the U.S. Department of State for funding its latest round of research.

About the Asia-Pacific Security Program

The CNAS Asia-Pacific Security Program addresses opportunities and challenges for the United States in the region, with a growing focus on issues that originate in the Asia-Pacific but have global implications. It draws on a team with deep government and nongovernment expertise in regional studies, U.S. foreign policy, international security, and economic statecraft. The Asia-Pacific Security Program analyzes trends and generates practical and implementable policy solutions around three main research priorities: U.S. strategic competition with China, American alliances and partnerships, and the North Korea threat.

GRADING CHINA'S BELT AND ROAD

01	Executive Summary
04	China's Belt and Road Strategy
08	China's Infrastructure Projects: A Global Snapshot

- 24 The Belt and Road's Future
- 25 Conclusion

Executive Summary

Since its launch in 2013, what China calls "One Belt, One Road" has emerged as the cornerstone of Beijing's economic statecraft. Under the umbrella of the Belt and Road, Beijing seeks to promote a more connected world brought together by a web of Chinese-funded physical and digital infrastructure. The infrastructure needs in Asia and beyond are significant, but the Belt and Road is more than just an economic initiative; it is a central tool for advancing China's geopolitical ambitions. Through the economic activities bundled under the Belt and Road, Beijing is pursuing a vision of the 21st century defined by great power spheres of influence, state-directed economic interactions, and creeping authoritarianism.¹

As Beijing prepares to host the second Belt and Road Forum in late April 2019, countries that once welcomed Chinese investment have become increasingly vocal about the downsides. This report is intended to serve as a resource for governments, corporations, journalists, and civil society groups now re-evaluating the costs and benefits of Belt and Road projects. Building on previous research by the Center for a New American Security and other institutions,² this report provides a high-level overview of the primary challenges associated with China's Belt and Road. It explores these challenges in the context of 10 cases that have received little high-profile attention and identifies future concerns generated by the Belt and Road's growing digital focus. Lastly, the report puts forward a checklist for evaluating future infrastructure projects involving China.

Seven Challenges Created by Chinese Investment

Although not monolithic, Chinese infrastructure projects feature a number of common challenges for recipient states. These challenges include:



1. EROSION OF NATIONAL SOVEREIGNTY

Beijing has obtained control over select infrastructure projects through equity arrangements, long-term leases, or multi-decade operating contracts.



2. LACK OF TRANSPARENCY Many projects feature opaque bidding processes for contracts and financial terms that are not subject to public scrutiny.



3. UNSUSTAINABLE FINANCIAL BURDENS

Chinese lending to some countries has increased their risk of debt default or repayment difficulties, while certain completed projects have not generated sufficient revenue to justify the cost.



4. DISENGAGEMENT FROM LOCAL ECONOMIC NEEDS

Belt and Road projects often involve the use of Chinese firms and labor for construction, which does little to transfer skills to local workers, and sometimes involve inequitable profit-sharing arrangements.



5. GEOPOLITICAL RISKS

Some infrastructure projects financed, built, or operated by China can compromise the recipient state's telecommunications infrastructure or place the country at the center of strategic competition between Beijing and other great powers.



6. NEGATIVE ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS

Belt and Road projects in some instances have proceeded without adequate environmental assessments or have caused severe environmental damage.



7. SIGNIFICANT POTENTIAL FOR CORRUPTION

In countries that already have a high level of kleptocracy, Belt and Road projects have involved payoffs to politicians and bureaucrats. These challenges associated with China's Belt and Road are not limited to a particular region or type of infrastructure project. A survey of 10 lesser-known Chinese projects across the globe shows that all feature three or more of these challenges.

CHINESE INFRASTRUCTURE PROJECTS: A GLOBAL SNAPSHOT

REGION	PROJECT	CHALLENGES PRESENT
Latin	Coca Codo Sinclair Hydroelectric Dam, Ecuador	6 Challenges
America	Space Complex, Argentina	4 Challenges
Europe	Budapest-Belgrade Railway, Hungary	3 Challenges
Africa	Facial Recognition Project, Zimbabwe	4 Challenges
Middle East	Haifa Port, Israel	3 Challenges
South and	Coal Plants, Pakistan	5 Challenges
Central Asia	Chinese-Turkmen Pipeline Line D, Tajikistan	4 Challenges
Southeast	Kyaukpyu Port, Burma	7 Challenges
Asia	Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Railway, Indonesia	3 Challenges
Pacific Islands	Luganville Wharf, Vanuatu	4 Challenges

Looking Forward

Due to these challenges, the Belt and Road has provoked growing international resistance, most acutely in the Indo-Pacific. This rising backlash has not gone unnoticed in Beijing.³ Yet it is unlikely that China's approach will fundamentally change in the years ahead. The sheer size of ongoing Belt and Road projects limits China's ability to refocus on smaller and less controversial efforts. Moreover, the Belt and Road is ultimately a vehicle for China's geopolitical ambitions. Liabilities for host countries – loss of control, opacity, debt, dual-use potential, and corruption – are often strategic assets for Beijing.

The primary adaptation of the Belt and Road will be its growing focus on the digital domain. This emphasis on information connectivity will serve to export elements of China's high-technology domestic surveillance regime, as well as further expose recipient states to possible information compromise.

The first five years of the Belt and Road provide ample evidence of the types of projects that countries should avoid. It is imperative that governments, companies, journalists, and civil society groups possess a shared framework for assessing the costs and benefits of future infrastructure projects involving China. The following checklist – the inverse of the seven challenges outlined above – provides an initial starting point. Projects proposed by Beijing that check each box merit serious consideration; those that leave one or more boxes empty require close scrutiny.



China's Belt and Road Strategy

Originally announced by President Xi Jinping in 2013, "One Belt, One Road" has been promoted by the Chinese government as the "project of the century."⁴ It seeks to connect large parts of the globe through rail lines, pipelines, highways, ports, digital technology, and other infrastructure.

The Belt and Road has the potential to address real infrastructure needs.⁵ At the same time, it is a serious strategic endeavor with support from the highest level of China's Communist Party (CCP). The party has repeatedly referred to the Belt and Road as essential to its regional and global ambitions. A series of high-level party documents and addresses by senior leaders make clear that the Belt and Road is a core part of China's efforts to achieve "national rejuvenation" and to create what the party calls a "community of common destiny" across the Indo-Pacific and beyond.⁶

Estimates for the Belt and Road's size vary dramatically even as the project now approaches its six-year anniversary. Some put its total cost at roughly \$1 trillion;⁷ others say that many of these commitments have not or will not be honored and that actual investments are

The Belt and Road has the potential to address real infrastructure needs. At the same time, it is a serious strategic endeavor with support from the highest level of China's Communist Party.

closer to one-third that amount.⁸ Although more than 100 countries are nominally involved in the Belt and Road, the overwhelming share of China's efforts remains concentrated in the Indo-Pacific.⁹

A significant number of Belt and Road projects have explicit geopolitical applications. These projects can be understood as a form of "economic power projection," one that allows Beijing to reshape the world's strategic and digital geography and to place China at its center through targeted investments. Indeed, the People's Liberation Army (PLA) has described the dual-use potential of certain port and rail projects;¹⁰ Beijing has taken control of some projects, including the Hambantota Port, and reportedly pushed for military access; and many of the digital components of the Belt and Road could give Beijing access to critical infrastructure and information that might not otherwise be easily accessible.

Seven Challenges Emanating from Belt and Road Projects

When the Belt and Road was first announced, the program generated a positive response from many countries seeking additional sources of investment in needed infrastructure. With China a relatively new provider of infrastructure, expectations of the Belt and Road were generally high, despite lingering skepticism from Japan, India, and the United States. But six years after that initially warm reception, the effort has now provoked a backlash.

The Belt and Road began as an Indo-Pacific program, and this region is unsurprisingly the domain where its challenges have become most obvious. As a direct result of these challenges, a number of states have chosen to scale back or postpone projects, with most of these same states seeking to renegotiate financial terms. For example, in 2016, Bangladesh opted to cancel cooperation with China on the country's first deep-water port and instead chose to work with Japan. Nepal canceled a costly hydroelectric dam project with China over concerns about cost overruns. Burma similarly canceled a dam project with China and dramatically scaled back a major port project. The Maldives asked to renegotiate

> Belt and Road projects after political supporters of closer economic cooperation with China were voted out of office. A similar political transition led Malaysia to cancel three Chinese pipeline projects and to re-evaluate a \$20 billion rail project, again over concerns about cost overruns. Even China's closest partner, Pakistan,

has canceled a \$14 billion dam project as its government seeks to renegotiate the financial terms of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC).¹¹

The Belt and Road has also provoked concerns outside of Asia. Uganda owes China \$3 billion for dam and highway projects that are being attacked by the Ugandan political opposition for a lack of competitive bidding, cost overruns, and construction defects.¹² Kenya's politics were roiled by concerns of corruption in Chinese infrastructure projects as well as leaked letters from the country's auditor general suggesting overly generous terms offered for Chinese loans. These terms reportedly included Kenya offering the assets of the Kenya Ports Authority - which include the largest port in East Africa - as collateral for China's loans.13 Concerns over the difficulty Zambia faces in paying back Chinese loans have prompted a domestic debate over whether the country will lose operational control over its critical infrastructure.14

Even as the Belt and Road faces growing challenges, many states find themselves unable to pull away from China, both for fiscal reasons as well as domestic political ones - with Beijing frequently exercising lingering influence. For example, although Sri Lanka voted out President Mahinda Rajapaksa in part because of his willingness to indebt Sri Lanka to China, his pro-Indian successor, Maithripala Sirisena, nonetheless had no choice but to give China a 99-year lease on the Hambantota Port after proving unable to meet \$1.4 billion in payments. He later moved closer to China, went back to Beijing for another \$1 billion for highway construction, and even plunged the country into a major political crisis when he fired his prime minister and closed Parliament - appointing pro-China Rajapaksa as a replacement.15 Beijing was quick to congratulate Rajapaksa, who resigned only after the Supreme Court intervened.¹⁶ A less dramatic transition occurred in Nepal, where a government that had canceled a dam project with China over cost concerns was later replaced by a more pro-China government that restored the project and subsequently expanded additional projects, demonstrating the impermanence of the Belt and Road backlash.17

Even when political coalitions remain skeptical of China, Beijing has proved adaptable. For example, China has renegotiated projects with Malaysia and is likely do so with Pakistan as well.¹⁸ With the Belt and Road part of the CCP's Constitution, Beijing is likely to remain committed to the initiative even as difficulties persist. Xi's apparent push to reorient the Belt and Road toward high-quality projects with clear local benefits is more theoretical than practical and warrants some skepticism.¹⁹ Beijing appears to realize that even if it fails to reform the Belt and Road, it can afford to play the long game and expect that governments skeptical of China will eventually leave office or find themselves receptive to economic inducements.

The setbacks the Belt and Road confronts are rooted in growing political, economic, and security concerns in recipient countries that fall into roughly seven categories. Countries have become increasingly vocal about whether projects are (1) sovereignty-eroding; (2) nontransparent; (3) financially unsustainable; (4) locally disengaged; (5) geopolitically risky; (6) environmentally unsustainable; (7) and corrupting of domestic institutions. This report briefly discusses each of these seven categories.



Sovereignty-Eroding. A number of Belt and Road projects are operated by China's state-owned enterprises, either by contract or because of inadequate local capacity. For example, Chinese companies operate

a number of ports, including Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port as well as Greece's Piraeus Port, and contracts for Chinese operation of additional ports have been signed in Israel, among other countries.²⁰ China's operation of infrastructure – especially critical infrastructure such as hydroelectric dams – complicates negotiations over financial terms and can create enduring political influence and dependence. In some cases, China's operation or control of Belt and Road projects is long term, with the 99-year lease of the Hambantota Port the most extreme example.



Nontransparent. In many cases, Belt and Road projects feature opaque bidding processes and terms that are not made public to stakeholders in recipient countries. Concerns over a lack of transparency and a

subsequent inability to hold political leaders accountable have grown in over a dozen countries, including Malaysia in Southeast Asia; Sri Lanka, Nepal, Bangladesh, and the Maldives in South Asia; Kenya, Uganda, and Zambia in Africa; and Venezuela and Ecuador in Latin America, among many others.²¹ Even Pakistan has raised concerns over no-bid contracts and opaque terms, pushing for renegotiation.²²



Financially Unsustainable. The Center for Global Development released a report last year showing that eight countries involved in the Belt and Road – Djibouti, Kyrgyzstan, Laos, the Maldives, Mongolia, Montenegro,

Pakistan, and Tajikistan – are facing serious challenges in repaying their loans to China.²³ Beijing is the largest foreign creditor for most of these states, with some owing it more than half their foreign debt. A number of countries, including Thailand, Malaysia, Sri Lanka, Nepal, Pakistan, Burma, and Bangladesh, have canceled or scaled back costly projects for financial reasons. Of those projects that were completed, many have been unable to generate enough revenue to justify the initial investment, arguably leaving the recipient country in worse financial shape than before. For example, when Sri Lanka was unable to service its loans, it had little choice but to give China a 99-year lease on the country's Hambantota Port. In some cases, such as Venezuela and Ecuador, China's investments are secured with commodities from the recipient country, a model of lending that most developed countries abandoned because of its colonial overtones.²⁴



Locally Disengaged. Recipient countries are increasingly criticizing Chinese investments as disengaged from local economic development. In many cases, Beijing's investments mandate the use of Chinese

firms and labor for construction projects, require the acquisition of land from locals, and sometimes even call for Chinese state-owned enterprises to operate the resultant infrastructure, thereby inhibiting the transfer of skills to local workers. These requirements fit a broader pattern of China's overseas business. For example, a 2017 McKinsey study found that Chinese enterprises in Africa hire Chinese citizens for the majority of their administrative positions, while state-owned enterprises are even less likely to hire locals than private companies.²⁵ Concerns about imported labor have appeared even in countries with strong political ties to China, including Pakistan and Laos.26 With respect to profit-sharing arrangements for infrastructure projects, many agreements are inequitable, especially if recipient governments prove unable to make debt payments to Beijing. Finally, many Chinese infrastructure projects, especially in Africa, appear built primarily to facilitate the extraction of commodities that are then exported to China.



Geopolitically Risky. There are growing concerns that infrastructure projects financed, built, or operated by China can compromise the recipient country's security or place the country in the crosshairs of

strategic competition pitting Beijing against other great powers. For example, Sri Lanka's decision to agree to a debt-for-equity deal with China has given Beijing a 99-year lease on a strategically positioned port, generating anxiety in New Delhi, Tokyo, and Washington. The Maldives' growing indebtedness to Beijing and Bangladesh's initial interest in Chinese construction of the country's first deep-water port raised concerns in India that these countries might eventually host Chinese military facilities close to Indian shores.²⁷ Even in nondemocratic countries, concerns over the geopolitical risk of projects have produced domestic unrest. For example, Vietnam's decision to allow three 99-year special economic zones for Chinese companies in strategically important regions resulted in widespread popular protests.28



Environmentally Unsustainable. Belt and Road projects have increasingly generated environmental concerns. In some cases, these projects have proceeded without adequate environmental impact

assessments or have involved targeted bribes to circumvent them. For example, Burma suspended China's investment in the Myitsone Dam project in part over insufficient attention to environmental concerns, and dam and rail projects in Indonesia were criticized for not having undergone adequate environmental assessments.²⁹ Some projects that nonetheless advanced have caused seemingly irreversible environmental damage. China's investment in a Sri Lankan development project damaged 175 miles of coastline and impacted 80,000 households that rely on the sea to make a living, problems earlier environmental assessments said would not manifest.³⁰ Beijing has infrequently been willing to punish companies for environmental lapses, and Chinese firms do not appear to be significantly concerned with the environmental impact of their investments - especially if recipient countries lack adequate regulations around environmental standards. In some cases, even projects that were thought to be environmentally sustainable have subsequently proved to be more damaging than expected.



Corruption-Prone. In countries that already have a high level of kleptocracy, Belt and Road projects have often involved payoffs to politicians and bureaucrats.

Projects that are financially or environmentally unsound are sometimes approved as a direct result. The Belt and Road's initial statement of principles³¹ makes no mention of corruption, and companies are not punished for corrupt practices overseas. Indeed, over the last few years, evidence of bribery has been uncovered across a wide range of projects. Bangladesh blacklisted a major Chinese state-owned enterprise, China Harbour Engineering Co., for trying to bribe a senior government official.³² China Communications Construction Co., one of the Belt and Road's main builders, has been credibly accused of bribery in the Philippines, Malaysia, Equatorial Guinea, and Sri Lanka.³³ More specifically, projects in Malaysia appear to have been contracted at inflated prices so that some of the surplus funds could be used to cover up embezzlement by top political leaders. In Sri Lanka, Chinese companies appear to have funneled bribes directly to the family of Rajapaksa, the prime minister. In Equatorial Guinea, Chinese companies made multimillion-dollar payments to the president's son and

the country's vice president, Teodorin Nguema Obiang.³⁴ In Ecuador, the country's former vice president is under investigation on allegations of accepting bribes from China over a dam project.³⁵ Even Pakistan has halted Belt and Road projects over concerns related to corruption.³⁶ As these examples suggest, China's willingness to pay politicians to facilitate these projects not only corrodes democratic institutions but also results in policies that are directly against the public interest of the countries in question. When new governments take power, they often unearth evidence of corruption from their predecessors, embarrassing Chinese companies in the process.

These seven challenges, though common across Belt and Road projects, are not inherent to infrastructure investments involving external powers. Indeed, as illustrated later in this report, projects in recipient states that lack capacity and negotiating power can avoid these challenges entirely if appropriately scoped.

BELT AND ROAD IN THEIR OWN WORDS

As international concerns about the challenges associated with China's infrastructure investments have intensified, political and business leaders and civil society representatives around the world have become increasingly forthcoming in their criticism of the Belt and Road.

"These roads cannot be those of a new hegemony, which would transform those that they cross into vassals."³⁷

> EMMANUEL MACRON, PRESIDENT OF FRANCE, JANUARY 2018

"The strategy of China is clear. They take economic control of countries."³⁹

CARLOS PÉREZ, ECUADORIAN MINISTER OF ELECTRICITY AND RENEWABLE ENERGY, DECEMBER 2018

"This was willful corruption. [...] We do not have the fiscal health to carry on with these [Belt and Road] contracts. So it is in our interest to renegotiate."⁴¹

> IBRAHIM AMEER, MALDIVIAN MINISTER OF FINANCE, JANUARY 2019

"The Belt and Road Initiative can provide much-needed infrastructure financing to partner countries. However, these ventures can also lead to a problematic increase in debt."³⁸

> CHRISTINE LAGARDE, INTERNATIONAL MONETARY FUND MANAGING DIRECTOR, APRIL 2018

"Media institutions are working under fear of the government, with the help of the Chinese."40

LIKEZO KAYONGO, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER OF ZAMBIAN WATCHDOG, JANUARY 2019

"They [Chinese companies] have taken predatory practices in something that (is termed) today to be a debt trap, whereby they overextend their debts to countries and eventually take their assets."⁴²

> SULTAN AHMED BIN SULAYEM, DUBAI PORT (DP) WORLD CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, JANUARY 2019

Chinese Infrastructure Projects: A Global Snapshot

This report investigates each of the preceding seven challenges by selecting from a wide range of Belt and Road projects. Some of China's infrastructure projects – such as its investments in Malaysia, the Maldives, and Sri Lanka – have received considerable media attention. To obtain a more comprehensive look at China's economic activities, this project avoids revisiting these well-documented cases and focuses instead on a range of projects that have received little high-profile coverage and that span multiple continents and infrastructure categories. The cases are drawn from seven regions: Latin America, Europe, Africa, the Middle East, South and Central Asia, Southeast Asia, and the Pacific Islands. They also cover five infrastructure categories: ports, power, railways, pipelines, and digital infrastructure. This variation across geography and infrastructure categories provides a more comprehensive look at Belt and Road projects. The table below lays out the distribution of cases.

INFRASTRUCTURE

REGION	PROJECT	INFRASTRUCTURE CATEGORY
Latin America	Coca Codo Sinclair Hydroelectric Dam, Ecuador	Power
Latin America	Space Complex, Argentina	Digital
Europe	Budapest-Belgrade Railway, Hungary	Rail
Africa	Facial Recognition, Zimbabwe	Digital
Middle East	Haifa Port, Israel	Port
South and	Coal Plants, Pakistan	Power
Central Asia	Chinese-Turkmen Pipeline Line D, Tajikistan	Pipeline
Southeast Asia	Kyaukpyu Port, Burma	Port
	Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Railway, Indonesia	Rail
Pacific islands	Luganville Wharf, Vanuatu	Port

CASE SELECTION ACROSS GEOGRAPHY AND INFRASTRUCTURE CATEGORIES

These cases are evaluated for the presence of the seven challenges identified in the preceding section. To assess these cases as objectively as possible, the report puts forward a set of detailed questions used to examine Belt and Road projects across each category. These are listed in the table below.

CRITERIA FOR ASSESSING BELT AND ROAD PROJECTS⁴³

CHALLENGE		EVALUATIVE CRITERIA
Z	Sovereignty-Eroding	Does China have long-term equity in the project? Does China have a long- term lease? Will a Chinese company operate the infrastructure over the long term?
Ø	Nontransparent	How clear are the companies involved, the status of negotiations on the project, the terms of the deal (including financial arrangements), the organizational structure of the project, and the progress of development?
6	Financially Unsustainable	Has Chinese financing for the project increased the chance of a financial crisis or created repayment difficulties? Is the project subject to major cost over- runs or profitability concerns?
	Locally Disengaged	Are the profit-sharing arrangements related to the infrastructure equitable? Can locals access or benefit from the infrastructure? Does the project involve local firms or mostly Chinese companies? Does the project transfer skills to local workers? Is local labor involved or are Chinese workers imported?
9	Geopolitically Risky	Will the project compromise a country's telecommunications infrastructure security? Will the project constrain a country's ability to partner with other states, including the United States? Will the project create the potential for future Chinese military access, placing a country at the center of strategic competition between Beijing and other great powers?
	Environmentally Unsustainable	Were environmental impact studies conducted? Have local environmental concerns been taken into account in the planning/review process? Will the project create long-lasting ecological damage
	Corruption-Prone	Does the country receiving Chinese investment already have a high level of kleptocracy (scoring either "high" or "very high" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix)? ⁴⁴ Does the main Chinese company involved have past issues with corruption overseas? Are there instances of confirmed or alleged corruption relating to the project?

Coca Codo Sinclair Hydroelectric Dam, Ecuador

EVALUATION: 6 CHALLENGES PRESENT

China's financing of Ecuador's Coca Codo Sinclair hydroelectric facility is a prime example of how infrastructure projects facilitated by Beijing can run against the host country's public interest, corrupt institutions, and indebt recipient governments.



Sovereignty-Eroding? Yes.

The development and construction of Coca Codo has mainly been controlled by enterprises linked to the Chinese government.

Sinohydro, a Chinese state-owned enterprise, has an 89 percent stake in the Sinohydro-Andres joint venture that won the Coca Codo contract in October 2009.⁴⁵ The Ecuadorian company Coandes took an 8 percent stake, with the remaining 3 percent split between the Italian company Geodata and China's Yellow River Engineering Consulting Co., which is affiliated with China's Ministry of Water Resources.⁴⁶



Nontransparent? Yes.

A condition of the loan from China's Export-Import (ExIm) Bank was that Chinese companies must be made the general con-

tractor. This prevented open bidding and complicated oversight.⁴⁷ In April 2018, the comptroller general of the state of Ecuador issued a report criticizing Sinohydro for major construction flaws. These complications might have been avoided with a better bidding process.⁴⁸



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

The project was financed by a \$1.7 billion loan from China's ExIm Bank, with 7 percent interest over 15 years, requiring Ecuador to

pay China \$125 million annually on interest alone.⁴⁹ The project's cost increased to \$2.8 billion, which was triple the estimate provided by a Federal Electricity Commission of Mexico study.⁵⁰ Coca Codo accounts for roughly 9 percent of Ecuador's \$19 billion repayment to China.⁵¹ Roughly 80 percent of Ecuador's oil exports, a key foundation of the country's economy, will be sent to China to repay loans for at least five years – including those related to the dam project.⁵²



Locally Disengaged? Yes.

The dam is essentially inoperable, providing no economic benefits. Water released from the dam causes flooding that cripples some downstream farming and has drowned farmers.⁵³

The red icons denote the presence of a challenge. The blue icons denote the absence of a challenge or that there is insufficient evidence to make a determination. Even during construction, 26 complaints were filed against Sinohydro over poor work conditions, inadequate safety conditions, a lack of overtime, worker mistreatment, and discrimination in favor of Chinese workers on salary levels. More than a dozen workers were killed in a tunnel collapse during construction.⁵⁴



Geopolitically Risky? No.

The dam does not place Ecuador at the center of U.S.-China strategic competition.



Environmentally Unsustainable? Yes.

Local community leaders opposed the project during the planning period on environmental grounds.⁵⁵ Previous feasibility studies were

ignored, including those that indicated the project was high risk due to the eruption of the nearby El Reventador volcano and that cautioned that water levels "had not been studied for nearly 30 years."⁵⁶ For these reasons, even modest versions of the project had been rejected in the 1980s.⁵⁷ Environmentalists had pointed out that the construction and operation of the dam would divert too much water, nearly drying out parts of the Coca River for months of the year, wiping out aquatic systems.⁵⁸



Corruption-Prone? Yes.

Ecuador, ranking 136 of 200 countries, scores "high" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.⁵⁹

Officials affiliated with the hydroelectric project, including former Vice President Jorge Glas Espinel and former anti-corruption official Carlos Pólit, are under investigation on allegations they overlooked problems associated with the dam in exchange for bribes.⁶⁰ The project's no-bid contracts likely also facilitated graft.⁶¹



Ecuador President Rafael Correa meets with Chinese Counterpart Xi Jinping at a signing ceremony at the Great Hall of the People. (Andy Wong-Pool/Getty Images).

Space Complex, Argentina

EVALUATION: 4 CHALLENGES PRESENT

In March 2018, China's \$50 million satellite and space mission control station built in Quintuco, Argentina, officially turned operational. The project demonstrates the ways China has leveraged its economic influence in Latin America to obtain facilities that could serve military purposes.⁶²



Sovereignty-Eroding? Yes.

China has a 50-year, rent-free lease on the space and plans to operate the infrastructure over the long term. According to Reuters,

President Mauricio Macri's former foreign minister, Susana Malcorra, said that Argentina has no physical oversight over the station's operations. There is, however, an agreement in place that "obliges China to inform Argentina of its activities at the station but provides no enforcement mechanism for authorities to ensure it is not being used for military purposes."⁶³



Nontransparent? Yes.

The project was negotiated largely in secret and the deal was eventually signed in 2012.⁶⁴ The deal governing the project allegedly

includes secret provisions, a claim that was later denied by the Argentine Ministry of Planning.⁶⁵ According to a New York Times report, local politicians were surprised and taken aback when they were made aware of the deal, which was signed without their knowledge.⁶⁶



Financially Unsustainable? No.

This project is financially sustainable. It has not increased the risk of a financial crisis in Argentina or created repayment difficulties.



Locally Disengaged? Yes.

This project is fully Chinese-led and -operated. No local firms or workers are involved in the operation of the facility.⁶⁷



Geopolitically Risky? Yes.

The space center implicates Argentina in U.S.-China military competition, as it is run by an arm of the PLA. According to the Nuclear

Threat Initiative, the Argentine center falls under the China Satellite Launch and Tracking Control General, which is based out of Beijing and subordinate to the PLA's General Armament division.⁶⁸



Environmentally Unsustainable? No.

There are no clear negative environmental effects from the project. Given that it was negotiated largely in secret, it is unclear

whether there were environmental impact studies conducted, though given the relatively small scope, the answer is probably not.



Corruption-Prone? No.

Argentina, ranking 111 of 200 countries, scores "moderate" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.⁶⁹ There are no confirmed cases of corruption related to the project.



Budapest-Belgrade Railway, Hungary

EVALUATION: 3 CHALLENGES PRESENT

In 2013, Romania, China, Serbia, and Hungary signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) to build a high-speed Belgrade-Budapest railway to connect the Chinese-operated port in Piraeus, Greece, with the rest of Europe – what Chinese Premier Li Keqiang called China's "express lane" to Europe.⁷⁰ In Hungary, most construction work will modernize the current railway infrastructure. with China likely to cover 85 percent of the cost through 20-year loans.⁷¹ The entire railway project is slated to be completed in 2023.



Sovereignty-Eroding? Insufficient information.

At this stage in the process, it is unclear whether China has long-term equity in the project or will operate the infrastructure over the long term.72 A Sino-Hungarian joint venture has been established to prepare the tenders, contracts, and project management. Chinese railway companies - China Railway International Corp. (CRIC) and China Railway International Group (CRIG) - own 85 percent of the joint venture, while Hungarian State Railways (MAV) owns only 15 percent.73 The bidding process to select the firms that will complete the construction is still underway, though with China providing the vast majority of financing, it is possible Beijing will take an equity stake.



Nontransparent? Yes.

No stage of the project has been transparent. The initial bidding process's lack of transparency spurred a European Union (EU)

investigation.74 A Chinese-Hungarian joint venture, the Kínai-Magyar Vasúti Nonprofit Zrt, is controlling the issuance of a contract, though it is not clear what this company's role will be after the completion of the railway construction. Further, the Hungarian Ministry of National Development will not release the project economic impact report for 10 years.75



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

Initially, the Hungarian portion was to cost \$1.95 billion, with the ExIm Bank of China providing a \$1.66 billion, 20-year loan to cover 85 percent of the project.⁷⁶ The cost has since risen to

\$2.66 billion, totaling \$3.37 billion with interest.77 Chinese financing for the Hungarian portion of the railway will create a strain on the country's national finances, with the initial estimate criticized for running counter to Hungary's



Hungary's Minister for Foreign Affairs and Trade Peter Szijjarto meets China's Foreign Minister Wang Yi in Beijing. (Jason Lee-Pool/Getty Images).

debt reduction plan even before cost increases.78 Further, the loans from China are not competitive with EU infrastructure funding.79



Locally Disengaged? Yes.

Some Hungarian news outlets have estimated the project will take hundreds of years to break even.⁸⁰ The project does not include

construction on the most economically profitable tracks for Hungary, which would connect it to Western Europe, Romania, or Ukraine.⁸¹ Previous tenders solicited for construction had two main contenders, both of which were Sino-Hungarian joint ventures.82 According to Hungarian officials, the interest rates on the loan would depend on how much work is completed by Chinese companies, with greater local involvement corresponding with higher interest rates.83



Geopolitically Risky? No.

The infrastructure project does not appear to compromise Hungary's telecommunications security. Additionally, this project would

not place Hungary at the center of military competition between China and other great powers.



Environmentally Unsustainable? Insufficient information.

A Natura 2000 environmental impact assessment is alluded to in the initial contract, but it is unclear if the assessment has been conducted at this time.84



Corruption-Prone? No.

Hungary, ranking 93 of 200 countries, scores "moderate" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.85 There are no clearly demonstrable instances of corruption relating to this project.86

Facial Recognition Project, Zimbabwe

EVALUATION: 4 CHALLENGES PRESENT

In March 2018, under the auspices of the Belt and Road, Zimbabwe signed a strategic partnership with a Chinese startup, CloudWalk Technology, to implement facial recognition screening across the country, with cameras expected to be installed at airports, transit facilities, and potentially city streets by the Chinese firm Hikvision.⁸⁷ Under President Emmerson Mnangagwa, a politician and military leader once trained in Beijing, Zimbabwe has used violence against protesters and elected to shut down internet access during times of instability, leading many to fear Zimbabwe will emulate Beijing's digital authoritarian model.⁸⁸



Sovereignty-Eroding? Yes.

China's CloudWalk will build much of the digital infrastructure, and though the precise terms of the agreement are not public, China

will likely directly operate the infrastructure for some period given Zimbabwe's limited technical capabilities in data management and artificial intelligence.⁸⁹ In addition, CloudWalk has requested that all Zimbabwean facial data be sent to China, suggesting Zimbabwe may not have exclusive control over the data of its citizens.



Nontransparent? Yes.

There are no public details of the terms of the agreement between Zimbabwe's government and CloudWalk, the agreement was not

subject to a vote, and ordinary Zimbabweans have lacked the opportunity to deny consent for their data to be shared with CloudWalk to refine its algorithms.⁹⁰



Financially Unsustainable? *Insufficient information.* CloudWalk has declined to share details on the financial terms of its partnership with the Zimbabwean government,

though it does seem that Zimbabwe expects a financial discount on CloudWalk's technology in exchange for providing data.⁹¹



Locally Disengaged? No.

It is not yet known to what degree local labor and expertise will be employed in CloudWalk's efforts to build Zimbabwe's

facial recognition system. However, Zimbabwe and CloudWalk have agreed that the system will be linked to financial transactions, thereby facilitating electronic payments and potentially providing domestic economic benefits.⁹²

Geopolitically Risky? Yes.

Zimbabwe's reliance on CloudWalk to build and likely operate a nationwide facial recognition system compromises the personal

data of the country's citizens. This is especially the case because CloudWalk has insisted that Zimbabwe share all facial recognition data with China so that CloudWalk can refine its algorithms. The system also risks entrenching Zimbabwe's authoritarianism.



Environmentally Unsustainable? *No.* China's export of digital surveillance will have limited environmental impact.



Corruption-Prone? Yes.

Zimbabwe, ranking 185 of 200 countries, scores "high" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.⁹³ Although an artificial intelligence

partnership creates fewer opportunities for graft than conventional infrastructure projects, the potential for corruption lies in the supporting infrastructure investment required for building and operating a surveillance apparatus, including cameras, data centers, and cables.



Haifa Port Bay Terminal, Israel

EVALUATION: 3 CHALLENGES PRESENT

In 2015, the Shanghai International Port Group (SIPG) was awarded the contract to develop a new terminal of Haifa Port, Israel, and to operate the terminal for 25 years after it opens in 2021.⁹⁴ The new terminal is expected to be the largest in Israel upon its completion.⁹⁵ SIPG operates the Shanghai Port and its business focuses on port handling, logistics, commerce, and services.⁹⁶



Sovereignty-Eroding? Yes.

SIPG, which is majority-owned by the Shanghai government,⁹⁷ will run the new Haifa Port terminal for 25 years. Given the

absence of competing bids despite an international offering, SIPG could potentially extend its management of the terminal beyond this time horizon.⁹⁸



Nontransparent? Yes.

Details of the financial agreement the Israeli Ministry of Transport reached with SIPG are unclear. While SIPG is said to have committed

\$2 billion to the development of the port, the terms of the agreement to operate the port have not been enumerated publicly.⁹⁹



Financially Unsustainable? No.

The contract awarded to SIPG was part of a planned effort by the Israeli government to modernize several ports through partial

privatization in order to reduce the costs of goods in Israel.¹⁰⁰ Overall, the strength of the Israeli economy – which enjoys a per capita gross domestic product (GDP) much higher than that of many European countries – means it is unlikely to experience financial stress as a result of this deal.¹⁰¹



Locally Disengaged? No.

Although SIPG will operate the new terminal, two Israeli firms are responsible for con-

struction.¹⁰² Israeli officials have claimed that the port project in Haifa (and a separate Chinese-built port at Ashdod) will create thousands of local jobs¹⁰³ and hope the expansion of the Haifa Port and its operation under SIPG will improve shipping efficiency and lower consumer costs in Israel.¹⁰⁴



Geopolitically Risky? Yes.

Haifa Port regularly hosts U.S.-Israel naval drills and port calls for the U.S. Navy's 6th Fleet.¹⁰⁵ U.S. National Security Advisor John

Bolton conveyed American concerns about China's future control of the port's operations, and the Israeli government is reviewing the deal.¹⁰⁶



Environmentally Unsustainable? No.

As part of its bid, SIPG was required to submit a plan for environmentally friendly operating methods.¹⁰⁷



Corruption-Prone? No.

Israel, ranking 30 of 200 countries, scores "low" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.¹⁰⁸ There have been no publicly confirmed cases of corruption associated with the project.



Coal Plants, Pakistan

EVALUATION: 5 CHALLENGES PRESENT

As part of CPEC, Beijing plans to invest \$15 billion in Pakistan to build about a dozen coal-fired power plants.¹⁰⁹ These plants are expected to generate domestic power that Pakistan needs, with the country's demand for electricity expected to grow to 49,000 megawatts daily in the next six years.¹¹⁰ Pakistan currently faces electricity shortfalls and challenges to uninterrupted supply.¹¹¹



Sovereignty-Eroding? Yes.

Chinese consortiums are responsible for constructing and operating the new coal-fired power plants under CPEC, with Chinese and

other foreign financing covering the costs. The Chinese companies will then sell the electricity to Pakistan for distribution.¹¹²



Nontransparent? Yes.

While the executing company of the project is listed on the CPEC website, it is difficult to determine which subcontractors are

involved in the construction and operation of the plants. Additionally, the terms of the deals between the Chinese power-producing companies and the Pakistani purchasers are not public.



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

In partnering on these coal projects, China demanded that the Pakistan Ministry of Finance back Pakistani purchaser funds with

sovereign guarantees to ensure uninterrupted payment to the Chinese power providers.¹¹³ Pakistan has reportedly already fallen behind on payments for electricity from the new Chinese-operated plants.¹¹⁴ More generally, the power plants are major components of a larger set of infrastructure projects by China that have strained Pakistan's national finances.¹¹⁵



Locally Disengaged? *No.* Pakistani residents and the broader economy will benefit from the increased electricity delivered by the new plants. Beyond this, however, the

project's contribution to Pakistan's economy is more limited. Ownership of the projects by Chinese companies has meant that many have not transferred skills to local workers.¹¹⁶



Geopolitically Risky? No.

Although other aspects of CPEC such as the Chinese-built port at Gwadar have dual-use potential, these coal plants do not on their

own implicate Pakistan in U.S.-China or India-China strategic competition.¹¹⁷



Environmentally Unsustainable? Yes.

Pakistan's growing use of coal-fueled power will increase air pollution in the country and damage public health. There has reportedly

been no environmental impact assessment of the coalbased power plants associated with CPEC.¹¹⁸ According to the Asian Development Bank, the new coal plants will also substantially contribute to greenhouse gas emissions.¹¹⁹



Corruption-Prone? Yes.

Pakistan, ranking 152 of 200 countries, scores "high" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.¹²⁰ The Chinese consortiums operating these

projects have not been implicated in any confirmed cases of corruption, but historically, many Chinese companies that have been alleged to receive bribes work in the power generation sector.¹²¹ The government of Pakistan has raised concerns about corruption in CPEC dam projects and has even canceled highway construction projects over bribery. All this taken together suggests it is plausible that some of these power projects have involved graft.¹²²

Chinese-Turkmen Pipeline Line D, Tajikistan

EVALUATION: 4 CHALLENGES PRESENT

The Chinese-Turkmen Pipeline, also known as the Central Asian Pipeline network, encompasses a bundle of deals that China has with Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan, Kyrgyzstan, Kazakhstan, and Tajikistan.¹²³ Line D, the fourth and last line of the pipeline, stretches from Turkmenistan through Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, Kyrgyzstan, and into western China. The majority of the pipeline will run through Tajikistan, previously not a part of the pipeline network. Tajikistan's state-run national gas distributor, Tojiktransgaz, and Trans-Asia Gas Pipeline Co. Ltd., a subsidiary of China National Petroleum Corp. (CNPC), signed an agreement in March 2014 to create a joint venture for the pipeline's construction and operation.¹²⁴



Sovereignty-Eroding? *Insufficient information.* The joint agreement between the subsidiary company of CNPC and the Tajik state-owned gas distributor to manage the pipeline's con-

struction ensures that China has some equity in the project, though detailed terms of the agreement are unclear. CNPC also signed agreements with the Tajik Ministry of Energy and Water Resources and Tojiktransgaz on "the construction and operation of the Tajikistan section of Line D," suggesting some external control is likely.¹²⁵ Overall, the extent and duration of CNPC's involvement in the operation of the pipeline are unclear at this time.



Nontransparent? Yes.

While it is clear what major Chinese companies are involved in Line D's construction within each of the countries through which

it passes, the terms of these deals and the progress of the pipeline's development have not been detailed publicly. Construction has been postponed in Uzbekistan since early 2016 and Kyrgyzstan in May 2016.¹²⁶ Construction in Tajikistan began in September 2014 but stopped in March 2017 as development of Line D was indefinitely suspended as a whole.¹²⁷ CNPC did not publicly give reasons for the postponement, though officials from Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan cited technical issues and lack of clarification on total project costs, respectively. Construction of Line D was restarted in Tajikistan in January 2018.¹²⁸



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

While the Tajik government expects to receive \$3.7 billion in transit fees and taxes from the pipeline and Tojiktransgaz will share in the expected \$15 billion revenue over 32 years, details of the profit-sharing arrangements between Tojiktransgaz and the CNPC subsidiary are unclear.¹²⁹ Given the halt on construction of the Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan portions of the pipeline, Tajikistan risks losing all of this expected revenue if the pipeline is never fully completed. As of 2017, China held 51 percent of Tajikistan's external government debt.¹³⁰ Notably, the Center for Global Development has assessed Tajikistan as one of eight countries at high risk of future debt distress due to current and planned Belt and Road financing.¹³¹

Locally Disengaged? Yes.

Beyond potential transit fees and taxes, the project is disconnected from the local economy. The construction of the tunnels associated with

the pipeline was contracted to China Road and Bridge Corp. and not a local entity. Further, Tajikistan will not be able to access the gas that runs through the pipeline for its own energy needs despite is reliance upon Uzbekistan as its sole supplier of gas.¹³²



Geopolitically Risky? No.

The project will not place Tajikistan at the crosshairs of strategic competition between China and other great powers. However,

Chinese development of Line D involves a related project where fiber-optic communications cables will be installed alongside the pipeline for use in its operation and management. The project includes provisions for commercial use by which Tajikistan could purchase data. This would give China significant control over Tajikistan's telecommunications in a country where the spread of connectivity has been slow.¹³³



Environmentally Unsustainable? *Insufficient information.*

China and Tajikistan have reportedly not agreed upon a full route for the pipeline as Tajikistan

prefers a route that would require the pipeline to use costlier and more technically advanced technology to move the gas up thousands of feet in elevation. It is unclear whether local concerns over the environmental impact of cheaper routes will be heard.¹³⁴



Corruption-Prone? Yes.

Tajikistan, ranking 169 of 200 countries, scores "high" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.¹³⁵ Trans-Asia Gas Pipeline Co. Ltd. has not been

directly implicated in corruption allegations, though its parent company (CNPC) and former stakeholder (PetroChina) both have.¹³⁶

Kyaukpyu Port, Burma

EVALUATION: 7 CHALLENGES PRESENT

As part of the China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC), the two countries agreed to a \$10 billion development project for the Kyaukpyu Port and industrial special economic zone (SEZ) in 2016. Work on the project has since been delayed, most recently by the Burmese government's desire to reduce its cost and scale, as well as over whether its economic benefits outweighed the financial leverage it might give China.137



Sovereignty-Eroding? Yes.

China's CITIC Group Corp. Ltd. was awarded the contracts for dredging the Kyaukpyu deep-sea port and developing the SEZ in 2016.138 Port construction and development will be led by CITIC subsidiaries, including China Merchants Port

Holdings, China Harbour Engineering Co. Ltd., and Yunnan Construction Engineering Group.139 CITIC's ownership stake in the port project will be 70 percent, down from 85 percent initially agreed upon.140 CITIC's stake in the SEZ is expected to be 51 percent.¹⁴¹ Additionally, CITIC owns rights to operate the port for 50 years, with an option to extend the agreement for an additional 25 years.142



Nontransparent? Yes.

The 2016 Kyaukpyu development deal was negotiated at the last minute by Burma's outgoing government with little public debate.

Members of Parliament have expressed concerns about the lack of transparency and over adequate compensation for land seizures for the project.¹⁴³ The lack of transparency over Kyaukpyu mirrors that over the larger CMEC effort, for which no budget estimates or feasibility studies have been completed and for which none of the 15 memorandums signed between Burma and China have been released for public scrutiny.144



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

In August 2018, Burma announced that it would scale back the size of the port project

from \$7.3 billion to \$1.3 billion due to cost and debt repayment concerns, roughly equal to the cost of Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port.145 At the time of the original cost determination, the deputy finance minister, Set Aung, also stated that Burma would not guarantee any loans and that all financing would come from private sources. Burma's supposed decision to scale back the project may not be enduring: CITIC has claimed that the \$1.3 billion

is slated for the "initial phase" of a four-part development process and that it had not agreed to any third-party auditing of the agreement.¹⁴⁶ Moreover, the project remains embedded in the \$23 billion CMEC program - an amount equal to one-third of Burma's GDP, raising the potential for fiscal stress.147



Locally Disengaged? Yes.

The port project is unlikely to produce significant economic benefits, particularly given that it will compete with the \$3.28 billion port

of Thilawa south of Yangon financed largely by Japan. Although CITIC has promised to train workers for the industrial park and port, and despite the fact that China has suggested the SEZ will create more than 100,000 jobs with 90 percent of management positions allotted to Burmese citizens by 2025, there is reason for skepticism.¹⁴⁸ No timeline has been announced for opening the industrial park, and the SEZ's success rests in part on the port's usage.¹⁴⁹ There are also reasons to doubt that the construction of the port will create jobs. For example, China's pipeline construction projects in Burma have fallen short of Beijing's promises, especially since considerable labor was imported.150



Geopolitically Risky? Yes.

Kyaukpyu Port is a strategic imperative for China that grants Yunnan province direct access to the Indian Ocean and allows Beijing

to receive oil imports without relying on the Straits of Malacca.¹⁵¹ As a deep-sea port, Kyaukpyu would have dual-use capabilities. It would also be positioned directly across from an Indian facility for nuclear submarines and could ultimately expand the PLA Navy's ability to operate in the Indian Ocean, placing Burma at the center of regional competition between China and the United States and its allies and partners.152



Environmentally Unsustainable? Yes. The International Commission of Jurists (ICJ) estimated that more than 20,000 Rakhine residents will be displaced by the SEZ and

pointed out that little is known about how much pollution it will generate.¹⁵³ In February 2018, the Kyaukpyu SEZ Management Committee (KSMC) announced it would conduct a strategic environmental assessment (SEA) over the next one to two years and delay the execution of environmental and social impact assessments (ESIA). However, CITIC stated it had already been authorized to start the ESIA, adding it would "engage leading international firms joined by local experts to work as a third party

to independently carry out EIA and SIA" and promised work that "will be openly monitored by the general public."154 It is unlikely the SEA will delay the start of construction once CITIC completes the ESIA.



Corruption-Prone? Yes.

Burma, ranking 158 of 200 countries, scores "high" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.155 Although there has not yet been public

evidence of corruption, the hasty bidding process and the absence of public scrutiny for the feasibility studies and MOUs increase the risk of graft.

Jakarta-Bandung High-Speed Railway, Indonesia

EVALUATION: 3 CHALLENGES PRESENT

The Jakarta-Bandung high-speed rail (HSR) project will connect Indonesia's capital city of Jakarta to the textile hub of Bandung, reducing the current three hours' travel time to just over 40 minutes.156 Beijing poached the HSR project from Japan in 2015. Construction was slated to begin in 2016, but the project has experienced significant cost overruns and delays.157



Sovereignty-Eroding? No.

After China won the bid for the high-speed rail project, the project was negotiated to be carried out on a business-to-business basis, with Indonesia retaining a 60 percent interest in the joint

venture and China retaining 40 percent.¹⁵⁸ The present shareholding arrangement has four Indonesian stateowned enterprises holding a majority of the high-speed rail consortium.159



Nontransparent? Yes.

Since 2008, Japan had planned to supply Indonesia with its shinkansen bullet trains, but Joko Widodo's victory in the presidential

election of October 2014 dramatically shifted the domestic political landscape in Indonesia.¹⁶⁰ The overall bidding process was opaque. After Widodo invited other countries to submit counterproposals, China quickly submitted an alternative project plan that offered lower costs, a shorter timeline for completion, and a financing scheme that did not require Indonesian government funding or a government guarantee.161 Ultimately, Jakarta made the decision to award the project to China in a closed-door Cabinet meeting in 2015, heavily influenced by Widodo's minister of state-owned enterprises, Rini Soemarno, who once

noted that "the decision [was] based on the financial, not purely on the technical."162

Myanmar State Counsellor Aung San Suu Kyi greets Chinese

President Xi Jinping before a meeting at the Diaoyutai State Guesthouse on August 19, 2016, in Beijing, China. (Rolex Dela

Pena - Pool/Getty Images).



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

The project has suffered from cost overruns, with the price tag rising from \$5.5 billion at its inception to more than \$5.9 billion.¹⁶³ Due

to delays¹⁶⁴ in project construction, by July 2017, the Indonesian government considered offering China a majority stake in the project - up to 90 percent from 40 percent - in order to relieve the burden on its state-owned enterprises, but the original stakeholder structure was kept in place.¹⁶⁵ Finally, even when the project is completed, there are concerns about its long-term profitability, as tickets are expected to be priced at a relatively expensive 200,000 rupiahs (or \$13.15), as compared with cheaper transportation options, including buses and express trains.166

Locally Disengaged? Insufficient information. Beijing initially heralded the project as having the prospect of generating 40,000 jobs a year during construction. Chinese news sources

have stated that there are currently more than 2,000 local employees working on the railway, but this number has not been independently verified by the Indonesian government, and these remain far below the hoped-for 40,000.167 China Railway Corp. (CRC) has claimed that it will continue to train local employees and support Indonesia in developing its corps of high-speed railway professionals, which would provide a significant benefit.¹⁶⁸ Meanwhile, five Indonesian companies have already filed lawsuits - three of which proceeded to court in 2018 - against the railway project in the Karawang District Court in West Java in relation to damage the project has inflicted on their property.¹⁶⁹



Geopolitically Risky? No.

The HSR project will not compromise Indonesia's telecommunications security, constrain its ability to partner with other

states, or place it at the center of strategic competition between China and other great powers.



Environmentally Unsustainable? Yes.

There were no extensive environmental impact studies conducted in advance of the project's initiation.¹⁷⁰ Areas along the planned lready prope to landslides and guakes ¹⁷¹ which

route are already prone to landslides and quakes,171 which could be exacerbated by the building of long bridges and tunnels associated with the railway.¹⁷² Some Indonesian civil society groups have also contended that Chinese companies are in violation of Indonesia's Guidelines for Environmental Protection in Foreign Investment and Cooperation, which require that companies "take full into account of the impacts of their development and construction as well as production and operation activities on the social environment," and "prior to the construction of the project, conduct environmental monitoring and evaluation for the proposed construction site."173 In particular, activists have cited concerns that the construction of four proposed stations along the planned railway route will exacerbate air and water pollution.174



Corruption-Prone? No.

Indonesia, ranking 92 of 200 countries, scores "moderate" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.¹⁷⁵ Despite the overall lack of

transparency in the bidding process, there have been no publicly confirmed cases of corruption associated with the project.

Luganville Wharf, Vanuatu

EVALUATION: 4 CHALLENGES PRESENT

Over the past decade, China has become deeply involved in Vanuatu. Its infrastructure projects range from upgrading the government's information technology system¹⁷⁶ to expanding the main airport's runway¹⁷⁷ to building a national convention center.¹⁷⁸ However, one project has attracted the most international scrutiny: a massive wharf at Vanuatu's second-largest city, Luganville, potentially capable of docking an aircraft carrier.



Sovereignty-Eroding? No.

Management of the port facilities was handed over to the Vanuatu government after completion of the construction project in August 2017.¹⁷⁹



Nontransparent? Yes.

The original agreement signed between Vanuatu and China in 2014 to initiate the wharf project was not publicly disclosed. Only

in June 2018, when Vanuatu came under pressure from countries concerned about China's potential military use of the Luganville Wharf, did Vanuatu disclose the details of the agreement that confirmed there was no swap clause that would give China control in the event of debt default.¹⁸⁰



Financially Unsustainable? Yes.

In recent years, Vanuatu has been assessed as a moderate risk for debt distress because its debt-to-GDP ratio of 30 percent was

typical for the region and because Vanuatu stopped taking large loans in 2016 after receiving a warning from the International Monetary Fund.¹⁸¹Vanuatu's debt to China accounts for half of its outstanding obligations, and the loan for the wharf added to the \$440 million owed and again increased concern among analysts that Vanuatu could be forced into a Sri Lanka-like "debtcredit swap."¹⁸² This is especially the case because Vanuatu's November 2018 loan from China charges 2 percent interest over a 20-year repayment schedule with a no-more-than-seven-year grace period.183 By comparison, a similar loan from Japan carried an interest rate of 0.55 percent over 40 years with a 10-year grace period. If this loan is structured like an earlier loan Vanuatu received through China's ExIm Bank for the wharf project, the contract will be entirely subject to Chinese law, with arbitration through the China International

Economic and Trade Arbitration Commission (CIETAC), and the full debt can be called in immediately in the case of nonpayment.184



Locally Disengaged? Yes.

Vanuatu has not significantly benefited from the Luganville Wharf. The Shanghai Construction Group built the wharf,185 which is more than the local economy requires given existing demand. The Luganville Wharf has failed to become a transport hub for container ships and cruise ships. Traffic from container ships has not increased significantly since the wharf opened, and an official from a local Vanuatu company, the Northern Islands Stevedoring Co. Ltd., has admitted that the cruise ship investment is "just not working out at this point in time."186



Geopolitically Risky? Yes.

Although Vanuatu's government has stated that it has no interest in providing a military base to any country,¹⁸⁷ experts have assessed

the wharf project as having the most potential for dual civil-military use "of all the work the Chinese are doing in the South Pacific."188 In fact, the U.S. Coast Guard has already indicated the wharf is deep enough for an American aircraft carrier.¹⁸⁹ A future Chinese military presence in Vanuatu would place the island at the center of military competition pitting Beijing against Washington and Canberra.190



Environmentally Unsustainable?

Insufficient information. The Vanuatu government did not conduct any publicly accessible environmental impact

assessment for the Luganville Wharf development project. Studies conducted by the government of New Zealand have underscored the need for a more in-depth look at how increased vessel transit would impact the Luganville port area,¹⁹¹ which has historically been vulnerable to cyclone damage.



Corruption-Prone? No.

Vanuatu, ranking 97 of 200 countries, scores "moderate" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.¹⁹² Transparency remains a concern

and was the biggest issue cited by TRACE, but other factors, including press freedom, limit the potential for corruption in the future

Chinese Infrastructure Projects A World of Problems





A BETTER WAY: PORT VILA WHARF, VANUATU

Evaluation: No Challenges Present

Of the 10 Belt and Road cases surveyed, all generated significant challenges for recipient states. Yet other infrastructure investments involving external powers create none of these challenges. The authors applied the same evaluative framework to another project in Vanuatu, the Port Vila Lapetasi International Multi-Purpose Wharf Development Project. Jointly developed by the Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), Australia Aid, and the Asian Development Bank,¹⁹⁴ this project was free of the seven challenges that define China's Belt and Road.



Sovereignty-Eroding? No.

There were multiple stakeholders in the project, including JICA, the government of Vanuatu, Australia Aid, and the Asian Development Bank. The majority of the work was

run through Vanuatu's Ministry of Infrastructure and Public Utilities, which then contracted out the project, including to some foreign companies.¹⁹⁵ The port was handed over to Vanuatu on February 23, 2018.196



Nontransparent? No.

While the majority of contractors were Japanese companies, the Vanuatu Ministry of Infrastructure and Public Utilities and the

Ministry of Finance were the executors of the project. All terms of the loan were publicly available on JICA's website.197



Financially Unsustainable? No.

Previous feasibility studies had originally estimated the project would cost around \$76 million, which ended up being

approximately \$10 million less than what the project eventually cost.¹⁹⁸ The project began in June 2012, when former Vanuatu Prime Minister Sato Kilman Livtunvanu and Minister of Finance Willie Jimmy signed a Japanese Official Development Assistance (ODA) loan for almost \$45 million to build the wharf. The terms of the loan included an annual interest rate of 0.55 percent for the project itself and 0.01 percent for consulting services. It also included a grace period of 10 years, with repayment within 40 years.¹⁹⁹ A second loan for the project was signed between Japan and Vanuatu for

approximately \$41.5 million on July 29, 2015, for phase two of the project, for a total of \$86.5 million.¹⁹³



Locally Disengaged? No.

Port Vila is Vanuatu's primary port and an economic hub. The project is expected to significantly expand the capacity of the

port to handle cargo.²⁰⁰ According to regular newsletters released by the Vanuatuan government, more than 200 Vanuatu workers were engaged with various construction activities relating to the project.194



Geopolitically Risky? No.

The wharf has a clear commercial rationale and was officially handed over to the government of Vanuatu.



Environmentally Unsustainable? No. The feasibility study that was done by the Vanuatu Department of Environmental Protection and Conservation prior to

construction of the wharf determined that the project had the potential to significantly impact the environment around Port Vila, which caused the project to undertake a supplementary environmental impact assessment (EIA). To mitigate these risks, the supplementary proposed an environmental management and monitoring plan for all operational phases of the project, which concluded that there would be no unacceptable risk of adverse impact if the plan was appropriately implemented. This plan was also assessed to comply with Australia Aid's criteria for overseas loan projects.195



Corruption-Prone? No.

Vanuatu, ranking 97 of 200 countries, scores "moderate" on the TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix.¹⁹⁶ There were no reports of corruption associated with this project.

The Belt and Road's Future: Adaptation, Evolution, and the Digital Silk Road

The Belt and Road is facing a significant backlash that is most pronounced in the Indo-Pacific but is also readily apparent in a diverse array of regions. The resistance appears to be most robust in democracies, with several politicians elected in part because of growing public concern over Chinese investments in countries such as Sri Lanka, the Maldives, and Malaysia. Once in office, these politicians often uncover the corrupt practices their predecessors may have engaged in with China's state-owned enterprises and are forced to cope with the financial or environmental implications of projects that were not necessarily in the public interest.

If the Belt and Road is in part a propaganda effort to project the inevitability of China's global ascent, the growing international concern over certain high-profile projects seriously risks undermining Beijing's intended narrative. These obstacles raise an important question: Will China be able to adapt its economic statecraft, or are there major limits to the Belt and Road's ability to evolve?

With Xi's personal status deeply intertwined with the Belt and Road's prospects, and with the effort now embedded in the CCP's Constitution, abandonment is not politically viable. Instead, on the fifth anniversary of the Belt and Road last year, Xi announced a "new phase" of the program even as he seemed to acknowl-

If the Belt and Road is in part a propaganda effort to project the inevitability of China's global ascent, the growing international concern over certain high-profile projects seriously risks undermining Beijing's intended narrative.

edge some of its limitations.²⁰⁴ The Belt and Road would remain central to China's economic statecraft, but Xi encouraged focusing more on "high-quality" investments that are smaller-scale, arguing that the "broad brushstrokes" had been made in the first phase and the second phase would require "fine brushwork" instead. Smaller projects would ostensibly have fewer issues with financial sustainability, local detachment, environmental sustainability, and corruption. In addition, Xi has reiterated that Chinese state-owned enterprises are brand ambassadors for Beijing, and he has called for greater party oversight of the Belt and Road and launched new state institutions – such as the China International Development Cooperation Agency (CIDCA) – that might provide supervision to mitigate the risks of embarrassing scandals related to corruption or environmental impact.

Despite Xi's suggestion of more limited ambitions, China continues to advance the Belt and Road as a project of global scale. It remains heavily involved in major infrastructure initiatives of all categories – ranging from rail lines that will connect Chinese cities all the way to Singapore to an ambitious project to build a massive Shenzhen-like port city in Tanzania's town of Bagamoyo. It is possible that Beijing will reduce the volume of projects that it launches in the future, but the sheer size of the existing ones strongly suggests it will be difficult for China to nimbly refocus on smaller and less controversial efforts.

Even if Beijing were to succeed in reorienting the Belt and Road, it is important to note that limited projects can have outsized political, economic, and strategic influence, especially when they involve telecommunications infrastructure. This area is a major focus of Belt and Road's next phase, and China has exported much of the infrastructure for not only communications but also surveillance and censorship.

Indeed, Chinese telecommunications companies are active in a majority of African markets. Under the auspices of the Belt and Road, many of these companies are laying the foundations for internet connectivity and

> cellular infrastructure. Chinese firms helped construct the African Union's headquarters and may have relayed data from those offices back to Beijing for five years undetected. Despite these concerns, a wide variety of countries are continuing to pursue telecommunications cooperation with China, especially in Africa. Huawei helped build Kenya's communication network and has assisted Kenyan police in installing video surveillance

in Nairobi. Zambia is spending \$1 billion on Chinese telecommunications, broadcasting, and surveillance technology – including a data center that will house all of Zambia's government data. When asked whether allowing China to build such a facility might compromise vast amounts of sensitive and personal information, the center's Zambia general manager responded that "once someone's built you a home, you change the locks," a viewpoint that dramatically discounts the ease with which the country's data can be secured.²⁰⁵ With respect to censorship, some reports suggest technology provided by Chinese firms has been used by Zambia to block access to certain websites and to monitor online activity.²⁰⁶ Zimbabwe, for its part, is importing China's facial recognition system and will likely apply it in ways that will reduce the cost of authoritarianism.

Outside of Africa, Beijing is involved in much of the world's digital infrastructure. With companies such as Huawei and ZTE as its standard-bearers, China is building or operating telecommunications infrastructure in countries as varied as Burma, Kyrgyzstan, Nepal, Bangladesh, Mexico, and Kenya, along with dozens of others.²⁰⁷ Other Chinese hardware providers, such as Hikvision, are assisting recipient countries with setting up networks of cameras to monitor public spaces in cities.

China's Belt and Road investments have also been accompanied by efforts to externalize the standards that support its domestic model of digital surveillance. In his 19th Party Congress address, Xi called attention to China as an alternative governance model, and China's surveillance apparatus is integral to those efforts. According to Freedom House, China held trainings with representatives from more than 30 countries on new media and information management.²⁰⁸ Tanzania and Uganda passed restrictive laws on online media, and Zambia is considering adopting certain China-influenced standards on censorship that would seek to limit some forms of freedom of expression to achieve greater social stability.²⁰⁹ Similarly, Kenya passed the Computer Misuse and Cybercrimes Act, which creates a variety of vague categories for which free speech could be punished that range from creating social "chaos" to publishing false information.²¹⁰

China's digital infrastructure compromises the information security of recipient countries. When these are combined with surveillance and censorship capabilities and the standards and laws to implement them, they can provide a full suite of capabilities that can weaken democracies and strengthen autocracies.

Conclusion: Evaluating Future Belt and Road Projects

The first five years of the Belt and Road demonstrate the challenges for recipient states caught up in China's economic statecraft. To avoid a repetition of the past, it is essential for governments, companies, journalists, and civil society groups in developed and developing countries to have a common framework for evaluating the upside and downside of future infrastructure projects involving China. The framework advanced below is the inverse of the seven challenges outlined earlier in this report. It articulates what countries should expect from China - a type of high-quality and mutually beneficial interaction that deviates significantly from Beijing's behavior to date. Chinese projects that fulfill all seven of the positive criteria in this framework deserve serious consideration, while projects that fall short warrant close scrutiny.

A CHECKLIST FOR CHINESE INFRASTRUCTURE PROJECTS

POSITIVE CRITERIA		EVALUATIVE QUESTIONS
Z	Sovereignty-Upholding	Will the recipient country have long-term equity in the project? Will its companies ultimately operate the infrastructure over the long term?
	Transparent	Will the project agreement clearly stipulate the companies involved and clarify the organizational structure? Will the terms of the deal and progress of development be made public?
	Financially Sustainable	Will the project impose a manageable repayment burden on the recipient country? Will the project ultimately generate sufficient revenue to cover the costs?
	Locally Engaged	Will the project significantly involve local companies and labor and trans- fer skills? Will the infrastructure directly benefit the local economy? Are profit-sharing arrangements equitable?
	Geopolitically Prudent	Will the project have a neutral or positive impact on the recipient coun- try's telecommunications security? Is the project unlikely to generate dual civilian-military use concerns? Will the project have a neutral or positive impact on the country's relationships with other external powers?
	Environmentally Sustainable	Will the project include an environmental impact study? Will it take into account domestic environmental concerns and have a neutral or positive impact on the local ecosystem?
	Corruption-Resistant	Is the project structured to minimize bribery risk and opportunities for corruption? Are the companies involved highly ranked on measures of transparency?

- 1. Daniel Kliman and Abigail Grace, "Power Play" (Center for a New American Security, September 2018), <u>https://</u> www.cnas.org/publications/reports/power-play.
- 2. This report builds on several earlier CNAS studies. Kliman and Grace, "Power Play"; and Peter Harrell, Elizabeth Rosenberg, and Edoardo Saravalle, "China's Use of Coercive Economic Measures" (Center for a New American Security, June 2018), <u>https://www.cnas.org/ publications/reports/chinas-use-of-coercive-economic-measures.</u>
- 3. Rush Doshi, Brookings-Yale Post-Doctoral Research Fellow, Brookings Institution and the Paul Tsai China Center, "What Keeps Xi Up at Night: Beijing's Internal and External Challenges," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, February 7, 2019, <u>https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Doshi_</u> <u>USCC%20Testimony_FINAL.pdf.</u>
- 4. Charles Clover, Sherry Fei Ju, and Lucy Hornby, "China's Xi hails Belt and Road as 'project of the century," *Financial Times*, May 14, 2017, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/</u>88d584a2-385e-11e7-821a-6027b8a20f23.
- 5. For example, the Asian Development Bank estimates that "Developing Asia" alone will need to invest \$1.7 trillion per year through 2030 "if the region is to maintain its growth momentum, eradicate poverty, and respond to climate change (climate-adjusted estimate)." "Meeting Asia's Infrastructure Needs" (Asian Development Bank, February 2017), <u>https://www.adb.org/publications/</u> asia-infrastructure-needs.
- Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era" (19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, Beijing, October 18, 2017), http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/Xi_Jinping's_report_at_19th_CPC_National_Congress.pdf;
- "Xi Jinping: Promoting Belt and Road Cooperation to Deeply Benefit the People [习近平:推动共建'一带一路'走深走实造福人民]," Xinhua [新华网], August 27, 2018, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-08/27/c_1123336562.htm</u>; Xi Jinping, "Work Together to Build the Silk Road Economic Belt and The 21st Century Maritime Silk Road" (The Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation, Beijing, May 14, 2017), <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-05/14/c_136282982.htm</u>; and <u>https://warontherocks.com/2019/01/the-party-congress-test-a-minimum-standard-for-analyzing-beijings-intentions/.
 </u>
- Jane Perlez and Yufan Huang, "Behind China's \$1 Trillion Plan to Shake Up the Economic Order," *The New York Times*, May 13, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/2017/05/13/business/china-railway-one-belt-one-</u> road-1-trillion-plan.html.

- 8. Cecilia Joy-Pérez and Derek Scissors, "Be Wary of Spending on the Belt and Road" (American Enterprise Institute, November 2018), <u>http://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Updated-BRI-Report.pdf.</u>
- "Progress and next steps for China's Belt and Road Initiative," The Economist Intelligence Unit, May 18, 2017, <u>http://country.eiu.com/article.aspx?articleid=1765436560&Country=Uganda&topic=Politics.</u>
- 10. James Kynge et al., "How China rules the waves," *Financial Times*, January 12, 2017, <u>https://ig.ft.com/sites/china-ports/.</u>
- Doshi, testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission; Christopher Balding, "Why Democracies Are Turning Against Belt and Road," Foreign Affairs (October 24, 2018), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.</u> com/articles/china/2018-10-24/why-democracies-areturning-against-belt-and-road; and Andrew Small, "The Backlash to Belt and Road," Foreign Affairs (February 16, 2018), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2018-02-16/backlash-belt-and-road.</u>
- 12. Elias Biryabarema, "Chinese-built expressway divides Uganda as debts mount," Reuters, January 31, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-uganda-road/chi-nese-built-expressway-divides-uganda-as-debts-mount-idUSKBN1FK0V1.</u>
- Josh Rudolph, "Chinese Loan to Kenya Stokes BRI Concerns," ChinaDigitalTimes.net, January 16, 2019, <u>https://</u> <u>chinadigitaltimes.net/2019/01/chinese-loan-exposes-ken-</u> ya-to-risks-stokes-bri-concerns/.
- 14. Lynsey Chutel, "No, China is not taking over Zambia's national electricity supplier. Not yet, anyway," Quartz Africa, September 18, 2018, <u>https://qz.com/africa/1391111/zam-</u> bia-china-debt-crisis-tests-china-in-africa-relationship/.
- "Sri Lanka seeks \$1 billion loan from China amid debt woes," The Associated Press, February 2, 2019, https:// www.apnews.com/302560e5679a4ae0b4a2e3bb137a5f5b.
- 16. <u>Vasudevan Sridharan</u>, "What Rajapaksa's return means for China-India tug of war over Sri Lanka," *South China Morning Post*, October 29, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/</u> week-asia/politics/article/2170621/what-rajapaksas-return-means-china-india-tug-war-over-sri-lanka.
- Gopal Sharma, "Nepal says to scrap hydropower deal with Chinese firm," Reuters, May 29, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/china-nepal-hydropower/nepal-says-to-scrap-hydropower-deal-with-chinese-firm-idUSL-3N1T04IQ;</u> Gopal Sharma, "Nepal restores \$2.5 billion hydropower plant contract to Chinese firm," Reuters, September 23, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-nepal-hydropower/nepal-restores-2-5-billion-hydropower-plant-contract-tochinese-firm-idUSKCN1M30CZ; and Gopal Sharma, "Nepal says China to allow access to ports, ending Indian monopoly on transit," Reuters, Sep</u>

tember 7, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-chi-na-nepal-ports/nepal-says-china-to-allow-access-to-port-sending-indian-monopoly-on-transit-idUSKCN1LN1KJ</u>.

- Adnan Aamir, "Pakistan can squeeze a better BRI deal out of China," Nikkei Asian Review (October 31, 2018), <u>https://</u> <u>asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/Pakistan-can-squeeze-a-better-</u> BRI-deal-out-of-China.
- 19. "Xi Jinping: Promoting Belt and Road Cooperation to Deeply Benefit the People [习近平:推动共建'一带一路'走深走实造福人民]."
- 20. Maria Abi-Habib, "How China Got Sri Lanka to Cough Up a Port," *The New York Times*, June 25, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> nytimes.com/2018/06/25/world/asia/china-sri-lankaport.html; and Liz Alderman, "Under Chinese, a Greek Port Thrives," *The New York Times*, October 10, 2012, https://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/11/business/global/ chinese-company-sets-new-rhythm-in-port-of-piraeus. html.
- Doshi, testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission; and Amanda Erickson, "Malaysia cancels two big Chinese projects, fearing they will bankrupt the country," *The Washington Post*, August 21, 2018, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u> world/asia_pacific/malaysia-cancels-two-massive-chinese-projects-fearing-they-will-bankrupt-the-country/2018/08/21/2bd150e0-a515-11e8-b76b-d513a40042f6_ story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.39603e4369e2.
- Adnan Aamir, "Pakistan dam in spotlight as contract goes to former China critic," *Nikkei Asian Review* (January 11, 2019), <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Belt-and-Road/</u> <u>Pakistan-dam-in-spotlight-as-contract-goes-to-former-</u> China-critic.
- 23. John Hurley, Scott Morris, and Gailyn Portelance, "Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective," CGD Policy Paper 121 (Center for Global Development, March 2018), <u>https://www. cgdev.org/sites/default/files/examining-debt-implications-belt-and-road-initiative-policy-perspective.pdf</u>.
- 24. Corina Pons, "Venezuela faces heavy bill as grace period lapses on China loans - sources," Reuters, April 27, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-china/</u> <u>exclusive-venezuela-faces-heavy-bill-as-grace-peri-</u> <u>od-lapses-on-china-loans-sources-idUSKBN1HY2K0</u>; and Nicholas Casey and Clifford Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid," *The New York Times*, December 24, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> <u>nytimes.com/2018/12/24/world/americas/ecuador-chi-</u> <u>na-dam.html.</u>
- 25. Kartik Jayaram et al., "The closest look yet at Chinese economic engagement in Africa," McKinsey.com, July 2017, <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/middle-east-and-africa/the-closest-look-yet-at-chinese-economic-engagement-in-africa.</u>

- 26. Go Yamada and Stefania Palma, "Is China's Belt and Road working? A progress report from eight countries," *Nikkei Asian Review* (March 28, 2018), <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/</u> <u>Spotlight/Cover-Story/Is-China-s-Belt-and-Road-working-A-progress-report-from-eight-countries.</u>
- Sanjeev Miglani and Shihar Aneez, "Asian giants China and India flex muscles over tiny Maldives," Reuters, March 7, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mal-dives-politics/asian-giants-china-and-india-flex-muscles-over-tiny-maldives-idUSKCN1GJ12X;">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mal-dives-politics/asian-giants-china-and-india-flex-muscles-over-tiny-maldives-idUSKCN1GJ12X;">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mal-dives-politics/asian-giants-china-and-india-flex-muscles-over-tiny-maldives-idUSKCN1GJ12X;">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mal-dives-politics/asian-giants-china-and-india-flex-muscles-over-tiny-maldives-idUSKCN1GJ12X;">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mal-dives-politics/asian-giants-china-and-india-flex-muscles-over-tiny-maldives-idUSKCN1GJ12X;">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mal-dives-politics/asian-giants-china-and-india-flex-muscles-over-tiny-maldives-idUSKCN1GJ12X;"/>https://www."fl.com/content/1ab2ebe6-85c3-11e8-96dd-fa565ec55929.
- 28. Khanh Vu et al., "China warns citizens in Vietnam after protests over economic zones," Reuters, June 11, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-vietnam-protests/</u> <u>china-warns-citizens-in-vietnam-after-protests-over-eco-</u> nomic-zones-idUSKBN1J70NS.
- 29. Basten Gokkon, "Environmentalists are raising concerns over China's Belt and Road Initiative," *Pacific Standard* (July 18, 2018), <u>https://psmag.com/environment/environ-</u> mental-concerns-over-chinese-infrastructure-projects.
- Sheridan Prasso et al., "A Chinese Company Reshaping the World Leaves a Troubled Trail," *Bloomberg Businessweek* (September 18, 2018), <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/</u> <u>news/features/2018-09-19/a-chinese-company-reshap-</u> ing-the-world-leaves-a-troubled-trail.
- 31. Will Doig, "The Belt and Road Initiative Is a Corruption Bonanza," *Foreign Policy* (January 15, 2019), <u>https://for-</u> eignpolicy.com/2019/01/15/the-belt-and-road-initiativeis-a-corruption-bonanza/.
- 32. AFP, "Bangladesh blacklists Chinese construction firm, cancels highway deal after bribe claim," South China Morning Post, January 18, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/ news/asia/south-asia/article/2129493/bangladesh-blacklists-chinese-construction-firm-cancels-highway.</u>
- 33. Prasso et al., "A Chinese Company Reshaping the World Leaves a Troubled Trail,"; and Abi-Habib, "How China Got Sri Lanka to Cough Up a Port."
- 34. Doig, "The Belt and Road Initiative Is a Corruption Bonanza."; Abi-Habib, "How China Got Sri Lanka to Cough Up a Port"; and Prasso et al., "A Chinese Company Reshaping the World Leaves a Troubled Trail."
- 35. Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."
- 36. Syed Irfan Raza, "Three CPEC projects hit snags as China mulls new financing rules," Dawn.com, December 5, 2017, <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1374532</u>; and Shakeel Qarar, "Murad Saeed alleges corruption in Multan-Sukkur motorway project," Dawn.com, February 8, 2019, <u>https://</u><u>www.dawn.com/news/1462597</u>.

- Michel Rose, "China's new 'Silk Road' cannot be one-way, France's Macron says," Reuters, January 8, 2018, <u>https://</u> www.reuters.com/article/us-china-france-idUSKBN1EX-0FU.
- Christine Lagarde, "Belt and Road Initiative: Strategies to Deliver in the Next Phase" (IMF-PBC Conference, Beijing, April 12, 2018), <u>https://www.imf.org/en/News/</u><u>Articles/2018/04/11/sp041218-belt-and-road-initiativestrategies-to-deliver-in-the-next-phase.</u>
- 39. Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."
- 40. Sheridan Prasso et al., "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain," *Bloomberg Businessweek* (January 9, 2019), <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/</u> <u>features/2019-01-10/china-s-digital-silk-road-is-looking-</u> more-like-an-iron-curtain.
- 41. Simon Mundy and Kathrin Hille, "Maldives seeks to renegotiate with China over Belt and Road debt," *Financial Times*, January 31, 2019, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/</u>fcab0410-2461-11e9-8ce6-5db4543da632.
- 42. Natasha Turak, "Port operating giant DP World slams Chinese companies' 'predatory practices,'" CNBC, January 22, 2019, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/22/port-operating-giant-dp-world-slams-chinese-companies-practices.</u> <u>html.</u>
- 43. In some cases, there is insufficient information to make a definitive judgment, leading to the designation "insufficient information." Where evidence suggests that a Belt and Road project is likely to manifest a particular challenge in the future – though it has yet to emerge – we highlight this evidence but do not classify the project as featuring the challenge at present.
- 44. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix 2018," TRACE International Inc., https://www.traceinternational.org/trace-matrix.
- 45. Power Technology, "Coca Codo Sinclair Hydroelectric Project," <u>https://www.power-technology.com/projects/</u> coca-codo-sinclair-hydroelectric-project/.
- 46. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix 2018"; "Huanghe kance guihua sheji yanjiuyuan youxian gongsi jianjie [Introduction to the Yellow River Engineering Consulting Co., Ltd.," Yellow River Engineering Consulting Co., Ltd., <u>http://</u> www.yrec.cn/01/list_0101.asp.
- 47. Chris Kraul, "Ecuador faces a huge budget deficit because of loans it received from China," *Los Angeles Times*, December 10, 2018, <u>https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-</u> ecuador-loans-china-20181210-story.html.
- 48. Kraul, "Ecuador faces a huge budget deficit because of loans it received from China."
- 49. Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."

- 50. "La grieta de USD 2000 millones de Coca Codo Sinclair [Coca Coda's]," Plan V, November 20, 2018, <u>http://www.planv.com.ec/investigacion/investigacion/la-grieta-usd-2000-millones-coca-codo-sinclair</u>.
- 51. "La grieta de USD 2000 millones de Coca Codo Sinclair [Coca Coda's]," Plan V.
- 52. Kraul, "Ecuador faces a huge budget deficit because of loans it received from China."
- 53. Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."
- 54. María Cristina Vallejo, Betty Espinosa, Francisco Venes, Víctor López, and Susana Anda, "Evading sustainable development standards: Case studies on hydroelectric projects in Ecuador," GEGI Working Paper 019 (Boston University Global Development Policy Center, October 2018), <u>http://www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2018/10/GEGL</u> <u>GDP-Ecuador-WP.pdf</u>.
- 55. Max Nathanson, "Damming or damning the Amazon: Assessing Ecuador/China cooperation," Mongabay. com, November 22, 2017, <u>https://news.mongabay.</u> com/2017/11/damming-or-damning-the-amazon-assessing-ecuador-china-cooperation/; and AFP, "13 killed in tunnel collapse at Chinese-funded power station in Ecuador," *South China Morning Post*, December 15, 2014, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1662906/13-killed-tunnel-collapse-chinese-funded-power-station-ecuador.</u>
- 56. Vallejo, Espinosa, Venes, López, and Anda, "Evading sustainable development standards: Case studies on hydroelectric projects in Ecuador"; and Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."
- 57. Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."
- Clifford Krauss and Keith Bradsher, "China's Global Ambitions, Cash and Strings Attached," *The New York Times*, July 24, 2015, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/26/business/international/chinas-global-ambitions-with-loans-and-strings-attached.html.
 </u>
- 59. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 60. Casey and Krauss, "It Doesn't Matter if Ecuador Can Afford This Dam. China Still Gets Paid."
- 61. Kraul, "Ecuador faces a huge budget deficit because of loans it received from China."
- 62. Ernesto Londoño, "From a Space Station in Argentina, China Expands Its Reach in Latin America," *The New York Times*, July 28, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/2018/07/28/world/americas/china-latin-america.</u> <u>html.</u>

- Cassandra Garrison, "China's military-run space station in Argentina is a 'black box," Reuters, January 31, 2019, <u>https://graphics.reuters.com/SPACE-ARGENTI-NA-CHINA/010090CP0J4/index.html</u>.
- 64. Londoño, "From a Space Station in Argentina, China Expands Its Reach in Latin America."
- 65. Eduardo Szklarz, "Chinese Space Station in Argentina Suspected of Military Use," *Diálogo Americas* (October 26, 2018), <u>https://dialogo-americas.com/en/articles/</u> <u>chinese-space-station-argentina-suspected-mili-</u> <u>tary-use.</u>
- 66. Londoño, "From a Space Station in Argentina, China Expands Its Reach in Latin America."
- 67. Garrison, "China's military-run space station in Argentina is a 'black box."
- 68. Londoño, "From a Space Station in Argentina, China Expands Its Reach in Latin America."
- 69. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 70. Wade Shepard, "Another Silk Road Fiasco? China's Belgrade To Budapest High-Speed Rail Line Is Probed By Brussels," *Forbes* (February 25, 2017), https:// www.forbes.com/sites/wadeshepard/2017/02/25/ another-silk-road-fiasco-chinas-belgrade-to-budapest-high-speed-rail-line-is-probed-by-brussels/; and Aleksandar Vasovic, "Belgrade-Budapest railway part of Chinese 'express lane' to Europe," Reuters, December 17, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/europe-china-east-idUSL6N0U11ZN20141217.
- Benjamin Novak, "Hungary kicks off USD 3.6 billion Belgrade-Budapest rail line investment," BudapestBeacon.com, November 27, 2017, <u>https://budapestbeacon.</u> <u>com/hungary-kicks-off-usd-3-6-billion-belgrade-buda-</u> pest-rail-line-investment/.
- 72. Kínai-Magyar Vasúti Nonprofit Zrt., "Preliminary Market Consultation," November 15, 2017, <u>https://www.mavcsoport.hu/sites/default/files/upload/page/preliminary_market_consultation_15112017.pdf.</u>
- Ference Joo, "Belgrade Budapest upgrade moves forward," *International Railway Journal* (November 21, 2016), <u>https://www.railjournal.com/regions/europe/</u> belgrade-budapest-upgrade-moves-forward/.
- 74. Justin Spike, "EC Launches Infringement Proceeding Concerning Budapest-Belgrade Railway Project," *The Budapest Beacon* (blog), September 16, 2016, <u>https://budapestbeacon.com/ec-launches-infringement-proceeding-concerning-budapest-belgrade-railway-project/.</u>
- 75. Spike, "EC Launches Infringement Proceeding."
- 76. Joo, "Belgrade Budapest upgrade moves forward."

- 77. Novak, "Hungary kicks off USD 3.6 billion Belgrade-Budapest rail line investment."
- 78. Spike, "EC Launches Infringement Proceeding," 2016.
- 79. Matt Ferchen et al., "Assessing China's Influence in Europe through Investments in Technology and Infrastructure. Four Cases" (LeidenAsiaCentre, December 2018), 6, http://leidenasiacentre.nl/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Influence-in-Europe-through-Investments-and-Technology-anf-infra.pdf#page=12.
- Zoltán Vörös, "Who Benefits From the Chinese-Built Hungary-Serbia Railway?," *The Diplomat* (January 4, 2018), <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/01/who-benefits-</u> from-the-chinese-built-hungary-serbia-railway/.
- 81. Vörös, "Who Benefits From the Chinese-Built Hungary-Serbia Railway?"
- 82. "Two JVs compete for Hungarian section on Budapest-Belgrade line," Railway Pro Communication Platform, June 18, 2018, <u>https://www.railwaypro.com/wp/</u> <u>two-jvs-compete-for-hungarian-section-on-budapest-belgrade-line/</u>.
- 83. Spike, "EC Launches Infringement Proceeding," 2016.
- 84. Kínai-Magyar Vasúti Nonprofit Zrt., "Contract notice utilities," November 24, 2017, <u>https://www.mavcsoport.</u> <u>hu/sites/default/files/upload/public-procurement/docu-</u> <u>ment/public/contract_notice_-_chrn_0.pdf</u>.
- 85. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- Ferchen et al., "Assessing China's Influence in Europe through Investments in Technology and Infrastructure. Four Cases," 6.
- Shan Jie, "China exports facial ID technology to Zimbabwe," *Global Times*, April 12, 2018, <u>http://www.</u> <u>globaltimes.cn/content/1097747.shtml</u>; and Prasso et al., "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain."
- 88. Jie, "China exports facial ID technology to Zimbabwe"; "Emmerson Mnangagwa: The 'crocodile' who snapped back," BBC News, August 3, 2018, <u>https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-africa-41995876</u>; and Bukola Adebayo et al., "Zimbabwe shuts down social media as UN slams military crackdown," CNN News, January 19, 2019, <u>https://www. cnn.com/2019/01/18/africa/zimbabwe-army-brutality-allegations/index.html.</u>
- 89. Amy Hawkins, "Beijing's Big Brother Tech Needs African Faces," *Foreign Policy* (July 24, 2018), <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/07/24/beijings-big-brother-tech-needs-african-faces/.</u>
- 90. Hawkins, "Beijing's Big Brother Tech Needs African Faces."

- 91. Prasso et al., "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain"; and Hawkins, "Beijing's Big Brother Tech Needs African Faces."
- 92. Xiu Cheng Guo, "Xiang feizhou chukou hei keji zhongguo 'ying yan' jiang fuwu jinbabuwei" [Exporting black technology to Africa - Chinese "Eagle Eye" will serve Zimbabwe], Zhongguo keji wang, April 12, 2018, http://www.stdaily.com/kjrb/kjrbbm/2018-04/12/ content_658070.shtml.
- 93. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 94. Gil Tanenbaum, "Shanghai International Port Group To Build New Haifa Port," JewishBusinessNews. com, March 24, 2015, <u>https://jewishbusinessnews.</u> <u>com/2015/03/24/shanghai-international-port-group-</u> to-build-new-haifa-port/.
- 95. Angela Yu, "Chinese port operator signs deal to run Israel's Haifa port," JOC.com, June 2, 2015, <u>https://</u> www.joc.com/port-news/international-ports/haifa-port/chinese-port-operator-signs-deal-run-israel%E2%80%99s-haifa-port_-0.
- "About SIPG," Shanghai International Port (Group) Co., Ltd., <u>http://www.portshanghai.com.cn/en/chan-nel1/channel12.html.</u>
- 97. "About SIPG," Shanghai International Port (Group) Co., Ltd.
- Amiram Barkat, "Ports operation tender published," *Globes*, July 27, 2014, <u>https://en.globes.co.il/en/arti-</u> <u>cle-ports-operation-tender-published-1000958482</u>; and Tanenbaum, "Shanghai International Port Group To Build New Haifa Port."
- 99. Yu, "Chinese port operator signs deal to run Israel's Haifa port."
- 100. This effort also includes the management of the port at Ashdod by a Dutch entity. Hedy Cohen, "Ashtrom-Shapir sign Haifa port construction deal," *Globes*, January 7, 2015, <u>https://en.globes.co.il/en/article-ashtrom-sha-</u> pir-sign-haifa-port-construction-deal-1000999084.
- 101. "Country Comparison-GDP Per Capita," CIA World Factbook, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/</u> the-world-factbook/rankorder/2004rank.html.
- 102. "Ashtrom Group Together With Shapir Wins NIS 4
 Billion Haifa Port Construction Tender," Ashtrom
 Group, press release, November 2, 2014, <u>http://www.ashtrom.co.il/Ashtrom/Templates/ShowPage.asp?D-BID=1&LNGID=1&TMID=178&FID=1047&IID=1633;</u>
 and Cohen, "Ashtrom-Shapir sign Haifa port construction deal."
- 103. Cohen, "Ashtrom-Shapir sign Haifa port construction deal."

- 104. Cohen, "Ashtrom-Shapir sign Haifa port construction deal."
- 105. Guy Taylor, "Israel-China Haifa port deal triggers U.S. Navy pushback," The Associated Press, December 16, 2018, <u>https://www.apnews.com/e0256154fc97d45303002e7d-638cc8b0</u>.
- 106. Michael Wilner, "Bolton Tells Netanyahu Of U.S. Concern With Chinese Presence At Haifa Port," *The Jerusalem Post*, January 6, 2019, https://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/ Bolton-tells-Netanyahu-of-US-concern-with-Chinesepresence-at-Haifa-Port-576527; and Michael Wilner, "Israel Works To Defuse US Concerns Over Chinese Control Of Haifa Port," *The Jerusalem Post*, December 20, 2018, https:// www.jpost.com/Israel-News/Israel-works-to-defuse-USconcerns-over-Chinese-control-of-Haifa-Port-574936.
- 107. Barkat, "Ports operation tender published"; The Israeli government has detailed environmental principles and regulations pertaining to Haifa in the following documents: "Haifa Bay Action Plan to Reduce Pollution and Environmental Risks," Israel Ministry of Environmental Protection, last updated July 12, 2018, <u>http://www.sviva.gov.il/English/env_topics/IndustryAndBusinessLicensing/Haifa-Bay-Industrial-Zone/Action-Plan-to-Reduce-Pollution/Pages/Plan-to-Reduce-Air-Pollution-and-Environmental-Risks-in-Haifa-Bay-2015-2020.aspx; and "The Sea and Port in Haifa Bay," Israel Ministry of Environmental Protection, last updated January 6, 2016, <u>http://www.sviva.gov.il/English/env_topics/IndustryAndBusinessLicensing/Haifa-Bay-Industrial-Zone/Pages/Sea-and-Port-in-Haifa-Bay.aspx#Gov-XParagraphTitle3.</u>
 </u>
- 108. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 109. Saleem Shaikh and Sughra Tunio, "Pakistan ramps up coal power with Chinese-backed plants," Reuters, May 2, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-energy-coal/</u> <u>pakistan-ramps-up-coal-power-with-chinese-backed-</u> plants-idUSKBN17Z019.
- 110. Shaikh and Tunio, "Pakistan ramps up coal power with Chinese-backed plants."
- 111. Maha Rehman, "Pakistan's electricity generation has increased over time. So why do we still not have uninterrupted supply?" Dawn.com, February 8, 2019, <u>https://www.dawn.</u> com/news/1430728.
- 112. "CPEC-Energy Priority Projects," China Pakistan Economic Corridor; and Arif Rafiq, "The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor: Barriers and Impact," Peaceworks No. 135 (United States Institute of Peace, October 2017), <u>https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2017-10/pw135-the-china-paki-stan-economic-corridor.pdf</u>.
- 113. Daniel S. Markey and James West, "Behind China's Gambit in Pakistan," Council on Foreign Relations, May 12, 2016, <u>https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/behind-chinas-gambit-pakistan</u>.

- 114. Jeremy Page and Saeed Shah, "China's Global Building Spree Runs Into Trouble in Pakistan," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 22, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/ chinas-global-building-spree-runs-into-trouble-in-pakistan-1532280460.</u>
- 115. Page and Shah, "China's Global Building Spree"; and "Pakistan: First Post-Program Monitoring Discussions," IMF Country Report No. 18/78 (International Monetary Fund, March 2018), <u>https://www.imf.org/~/media/Files/Publications/CR/2018/cr1878.ashx.</u>
- 116. "China-Pakistan Economic Corridor: Opportunities and Risks," Report No. 297/Asia (International Crisis Group, June 29, 2018), <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/southasia/pakistan/297-china-pakistan-economic-corridor-opportunities-and-risks.</u>
- 117. Maria Abi-Habib, "China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn," *The New York Times*, December 19, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/world/asia/</u> pakistan-china-belt-road-military.html.
- 118. Shah Meer Baloch, "CPEC's Environmental Toll," *The Diplomat* (April 18, 2018), <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/04/</u> cpecs-environmental-toll/.
- Amin Ahmed, "CPEC coal-based power plants to damage environment: ADB," Dawn.com, February 4, 2018, <u>https://</u> www.dawn.com/news/1387105.
- 120. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 121. This is exemplified by documentation of bribery by the U.S. Department of Justice in 2010. Tang Jiajie, "Payback time for state firms tied to payoffs," MarketWatch.com, July 21, 2010, https://www.marketwatch.com/story/chinese-stateowned-firms-in-trouble-for-bribery-2010-07-21.
- 122. Aamir, "Pakistan dam in spotlight as contract goes to former China critic"; Raza, "Three CPEC projects hit snags as China mulls new financing rules"; and Qarar, "Murad Saeed alleges corruption in Multan-Sukkur motorway project."
- 123. "Flow of natural gas from Central Asia," Chinese National Petroleum Corporation, <u>https://www.cnpc.com.cn/en/</u> <u>FlowofnaturalgasfromCentralAsia/Flowofnaturalgas-</u> <u>fromCentralAsia2.shtml</u>.
- 124. "Construction of Tajik section of Turkmenistan-China gas pipeline starts, says Tajik official," Asia-Plus, January 31, 2018, <u>https://news.tj/en/news/tajikistan/economic/20180131/construction-of-tajik-section-of-turkmeni-</u> stan-china-gas-pipeline-starts-says-tajik-official.
- 125. "Flow of Natural Gas from Central Asia."
- 126. Casey Michel, "Line D of the Central Asia-China Gas Pipeline Delayed," *The Diplomat* (May 31, 2016), <u>https://</u> <u>thediplomat.com/2016/05/line-d-of-the-central-asia-chi-</u> na-gas-pipeline-delayed/.

- 127. "Construction of new gas pipeline postponed indefinitely," The Economist Intelligence Unit, April 4, 2017, <u>http://</u> <u>country.eiu.com/article.aspx?articleid=85292192&Coun-</u> <u>try=Tajikistan&topic=Economy&subtopic=Forecast&sub-</u> <u>subtopic=External+sector.</u>
- 128. "Tajikistan Resumes Building Turkmenistan-China Pipeline," Eurasianet, January 31, 2018, <u>https://eurasianet.org/</u> tajikistan-resumes-building-turkmenistan-china-pipeline.
- 129. "Construction of Tajik section of Turkmenistan-China gas pipeline starts, says Tajik official."
- 130. Dirk van der Kley, "Can Central Asia's Poorest States Pay Back Their Debts to China?" *The Diplomat* (December 1, 2017), <u>https://thediplomat.com/2017/12/can-central-</u> asias-poorest-states-pay-back-their-debts-to-china/.
- 131. Hurley, Morris, and Portelance, "Examining the Debt Implications of the Belt and Road Initiative from a Policy Perspective."
- 132. "Tajikistan Resumes Building Turkmenistan-China Pipeline."
- 133. "Tajikistan," CIA World Factbook, <u>https://www.cia.gov/</u>library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ti.html.
- 134. Han Wang, "Towards a Cooperative Framework for a China-Central Asia Energy Transit Community" (Energy Charter Secretariat Knowledge Centre, 2016), <u>https://energycharter.org/fileadmin/DocumentsMedia/Occasional/</u> China-Central_Asia_Energy_Transit_Community.pdf.
- 135. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 136. For example, a previous head of CNPC was jailed in 2013 for accepting bribes. "Former China energy chief Jiang Jiemin jailed for corruption," BBC News, October 12, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-34503469. More recently, a former vice chairman of PetroChina was jailed in 2017 for taking nearly \$2 million in bribes. PetroChina divested its shares of Trans Asia Pipeline Co. in 2016; N'dea Yancey-Bragg, "China: Former Oil Executive Jailed For Taking US\$ 2 Million in Bribes," Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project, January 20, 2017, https://www.occrp.org/en/27-ccwatch/cc-watchbriefs/5994-china-former-oil-executive-jailed-for-taking-us-2-million-in-bribes; and "PetroChina Company Limited: Announcement of the interim results for the six months ended June 30, 2016," U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, August 24, 2016, https://www.sec. gov/Archives/edgar/data/1108329/000119312516689233/ d243663dex991.htm.
- 137. Gregory Poling, "Kyaukpyu: Connecting China to the Indian Ocean," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 4, 2018, <u>https://amti.csis.org/kyaukpyu-china-indian-ocean/</u>.
- 138. Poling, "Kyaukpyu: Connecting China to the Indian Ocean."

- Shannon Tiezzi, "Chinese Company Wins Contract for Deep Sea Port in Myanmar," *The Diplomat* (January 1, 2016), <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/01/chinese-compa-</u>ny-wins-contract-for-deep-sea-port-in-Myanmar/.
- 140. Poling, "Kyaukpyu: Connecting China to the Indian Ocean."
- 141. Yuichi Nitta, "Myanmar cuts cost of China-funded port project by 80%," Nikkei Asian Review (September 28, 2018), <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Belt-and-Road/</u> Myanmar-cuts-cost-of-China-funded-port-project-by-80.
- 142. Yun Sun, "Winning Projects and Hearts? Three Cases of Chinese Mega-Infrastructure Projects in Southeast Asia" (The Asan Forum, November 3, 2017), <u>http://www.</u> <u>theasanforum.org/winning-projects-and-hearts-three-</u> <u>cases-of-chinese-mega-infrastructure-projects-in-south-</u> <u>east-asia/.</u>
- 143. Sun, "Winning Projects and Hearts? Three Cases of Chinese Mega-Infrastructure Projects in Southeast Asia."
- 144. Amara Thiha, "Can Myanmar Afford China's Belt and Road?," *The Diplomat* (August 29, 2018), <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/can-myanmar-afford-chinas-belt-androad/; and Nan Lwin, "Analysis: 'Debt Trap' Alert Rises in Myanmar as More Belt and Road Projects Scrapped," Irrawaddy.com, September 18, 2018, <u>https://www. irrawaddy.com/news/Myanmar/analysis-debt-trap-alertrises-Myanmar-belt-road-projects-scrapped.html.</u></u>
- 145. "Myanmar scales back China-funded Kyauk Pyu port project in Rakhine state due to debt concerns," Reuters, August 2, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/2158015/myanmar-scales-back-china-</u> funded-kyauk-pyu-port-project.
- 146. Kanupriya Kapoor and Aye Min Thant, "Exclusive: Myanmar scales back Chinese-backed port project due to debt fears – official," Reuters, August 2, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> reuters.com/article/us-Myanmar-china-port-exclusive/ exclusive-Myanmar-scales-back-chinese-backed-portproject-due-to-debt-fears-official-idUSKBN1KN106.
- 147. Lwin, "Analysis: 'Debt Trap' Alert Rises in Myanmar as More Belt and Road Projects Scrapped."
- 148. "Myanmar negotiating with Chinese consortium on deepsea port project in Rakhine state," *The Straits Times*, July 8, 2018, <u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/myanmar-negotiating-with-chinese-consortium-on-deep-seaport-project-in-rakhine-state</u>.
- 149. Sun, "Winning Projects and Hearts? Three Cases of Chinese Mega-Infrastructure Projects in Southeast Asia."
- 150. The Associated Press, "China's Plans in Myanmar at Odds With Local Expectations," Voice of America, November 11, 2016, <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/chinas-plans-for-</u> myanmar-local-expections-at-odd/3591981.html.

- 151. Lwin, "Analysis: 'Debt Trap' Alert Rises in Myanmar as More Belt and Road Projects Scrapped."
- 152. Jason Koutsoukis, "The Fishing Port That May Become a \$10 Billion Chinese Debt Bomb," Bloomberg, May 10, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-05-10/thefishing-port-that-may-become-a-10-billion-chinese-debtbomb.
- 153. Sean Bain, "Myanmar: amend Special Economic Zones Law to protect human rights – new ICJ report," International Commission of Jurists, February 27, 2017, https://www.icj. org/myanmar-amend-special-economic-zones-law-to-protect-human-rights-new-icj-report/.
- 154. Thompson Chau, "Kyaukphyu authorises ESIA but Rakhine committee demands strategic review," *Myanmar Times*, February 15, 2018, <u>https://www.mmtimes.com/news/kyaukphyu-authorises-esia-rakhine-committee-demands-strategic-review.html.</u>
- 155. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 156. "Jakarta to Bandung High-Speed Rail," Railway Technology, <u>https://www.railway-technology.com/projects/jakarta-to-</u> bandung-high-speed-rail/.
- 157. Siwage Dharma Negara and Leo Suryadinata, "Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Rail Project: Little Progress, Many Challenges," *ISEAS Perspective*, 2018 No. 2 (January 4, 2018), <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2018_2@50.pdf.</u>
- 158. Negara and Suryadinata, "Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Rail Project."
- 159. Riza Roidila Mufti and Riska Rahman, "Jakarta-Bandung high-speed railway project hums along," *The Jakarta Post*, October 18, 2018, <u>https://www.thejakartapost.com/</u> <u>news/2018/10/18/jakarta-bandung-high-speed-railway-</u> project-hums-along.html.
- 160. "Shinkansen feasibility study in Indonesia in works," *The Japan Times*, October 17, 2013, <u>https://www.japantimes.</u> <u>co.jp/news/2013/10/17/business/economy-business/shink-</u> <u>ansen-feasibility-study-in-indonesia-in-works/#.XGr-</u> W4S2ZMWo.
- 161. Wilmar Salim and Siwage Dharma Negara, "Why is the High-Speed Rail Project so Important to Indonesia," *ISEAS Perspective*, 2016 No. 16 (April 7, 2016), <u>https://www.iseas.</u> edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2016_16.pdf.
- 162. Robin Harding, "Japan cries foul after Indonesia awards rail contract to China," *Financial Times*, October 1, 2015, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/eca4af84-67fa-11e5-97d0-1456a776a4f5</u>.
- 163. Dylan Amirio, "Indonesia might see high-speed rail costs swell amid changes," *The Jakarta Post*, April 15, 2017, <u>https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/04/15/indonesia-to-</u>see-high-speed-rail-costs-swell-amid-changes.html.

- 164. Jun Suzuki, "Indonesia may extend high-speed railway to cover airports," *Nikkei Asian Review* (January 11, 2018), <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Indonesia-may-extend-</u> <u>high-speed-railway-to-cover-airports</u>.
- 165. Negara and Suryadinata, "Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Rail Project: Little Progress, Many Challenges."
- 166. "Infrastructure Indonesia: Loan for Jakarta-Bandung Railway Signed," Indonesia-Investments.com, May 15, 2017, https://www.indonesia-investments.com/news/ todays-headlines/infrastructure-indonesia-loan-for-jakarta-bandung-railway-signed/item7818?.
- 167. "Construction of Jakarta-Bandung high-speed railway in full swing in Indonesia," Xinhua, June 29, 2018, <u>http://</u> www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/29/c_137290654. <u>htm.</u>
- 168. "South-east Asia's first high-speed rail in Indonesia ready for construction: China Railway Corp," *The Straits Times*, July 2, 2018, <u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/</u> <u>south-east-asias-first-high-speed-rail-ready-for-construc-</u> tion-china-railway-corp.
- 169. "Three lawsuits to proceed against Bandung-Jakarta train project," *The Jakarta Post*, July 11, 2018, <u>https://www.</u> <u>thejakartapost.com/news/2018/07/11/three-lawsuits-to-</u> proceed-against-bandung-jakarta-train-project.html.
- 170. Negara and Suryadinata, "Jakarta-Bandung High Speed Rail Project: Little Progress, Many Challenges."
- 171. Amy Chew, "Discontent in Indonesia over high-speed rail project jointly developed with China may turn the current impasse into a more protracted one," *South China Morning Post*, February 19, 2016, <u>http://www.scmp.com/news/</u> <u>asia/southeast-asia/article/1913995/discontent-indone-</u> sia-over-high-speed-rail-project-jointly.
- 172. Amy Chew, "Discontent in Indonesia over high-speed rail project."
- 173. "Guidelines for Environmental Protection in Foreign Investment and Cooperation," Ministry of Commerce and Ministry of Environmental Protection, People's Republic of China, February 2013, <u>http://english.mofcom.gov.cn/ar-</u> ticle/policyrelease/bbb/201303/20130300043226.shtml.
- 174. WALHI West Java, "CDB Violates Environmental and Human Rights in Indonesia" (Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, September 22, 2016), <u>https://www. business-humanrights.org/en/indonesia-csos-raise-concerns-on-environmental-social-impact-of-jakarta-bandung-high-speed-rail-invested-by-china-development-bank.</u>
- 175. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix."
- 176. Davis Wroe, "On the ground in Vanuatu, monuments to China's growing influence are everywhere," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, April 10, 2018, https://www.smh.com.au/

politics/federal/on-the-ground-in-vanuatu-monumentsto-china-s-growing-influence-are-everywhere-20180410p4z8t0.html.

- 177. Jonas Cullwick, "Vanuatu Finalizes Contract With Chinese Firm To Upgrade Port Vila Airport," *Vanuata Daily Post*, May 13, 2017, <u>http://www.pireport.org/</u> <u>articles/2017/05/14/vanuatu-finalizes-contract-chi-</u> nese-firm-upgrade-port-vila-airport.
- 178. Wroe, "On the ground in Vanuatu, monuments to China's growing influence are everywhere."
- 179. "China-funded Luganville Main Wharf handed over to Vanuatu Government," Vila Times, August 21, 2017, <u>https://www.vilatimes.com/2017/08/21/china-funded-lu-ganville-main-wharf-handed-over-to-vanuatu-govern-ment/#close-modal.</u>
- 180. Ben Bohane, "South Pacific Nation Shrugs Off Worries on China's Influence," *The New York Times*, June 13, 2018, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/13/world/asia/vanuatu-china-wharf.html</u>.
- 181. Rohan Fox and Matthew Dornan, "China in the Pacific: is China engaged in "debt-trap diplomacy"?," Devpolicy Blog at devpolicy.org, <u>http://www.devpolicy.org/aboutthe-blog/</u>, November 8, 2018, <u>http://www.devpolicy.org/</u> is-china-engaged-in-debt-trap-diplomacy-20181108/; Bohane, "South Pacific Nation Shrugs Off Worries on China's Influence"; and David Wroe, "The great wharf from China, raising eyebrows across the Pacific," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, April 11, 2018, <u>https://www.smh.com.au/</u> politics/federal/the-great-wharf-from-china-raising-eyebrows-across-the-pacific-20180411-p4z8yu.html.
- 182. David Wroe, "China eyes Vanuatu military base in plan with global ramifications," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, April 9, 2018, <u>https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/</u> <u>china-eyes-vanuatu-military-base-in-plan-with-global-</u> ramifications-20180409-p4z8j9.html.
- 183. Dan McGarry, "Belt & Road Details," *Daily Post*, November 27, 2018, <u>http://dailypost.vu/news/belt-road-details/</u> article_1528d7dc-ac31-5f98-8c36-433f8b0e2403.html.
- 184. Bohane, "South Pacific Nation Shrugs Off Worries on China's Influence."
- 185. Charlotte Greenfield and Jonathan Barrett, "RPT-IN-SIGHT-Payment due: Pacific islands in the red as debts to China mount," Reuters, July 30, 2018, <u>https://www. reuters.com/article/pacific-debt-china/rpt-insight-payment-due-pacific-islands-in-the-red-as-debts-to-chinamount-idUSL4N1UQ6GA.</u>
- 186. Wroe, "The great wharf from China, raising eyebrows across the Pacific."
- 187. Minnie Chan, "China's mystery 'military base' in Vanuatu could be a space tracking station," South China Morning Post, April 10, 2018, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/</u>

Grading China's Belt and Road

diplomacy-defence/article/2141134/chinas-mystery-military-base-vanuatu-could-be-space.

- 188. Wroe, "The great wharf from China, raising eyebrows across the Pacific."
- 189. Wroe, "The great wharf from China, raising eyebrows across the Pacific."
- 190. Rory Medcalf, "The many questions about China's Vanuatu ambition," The Interpreter blog on lowyinstitute.org, April 10, 2018, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-inter-</u> preter/many-questions-about-china-s-vanuatu-ambition.
- 191. John Riding et al., "Land Information New Zealand (LINZ) Pacific Regional Hydrography Programme -Hydrographic Risk Assessment - Vanuatu," January 2013, <u>https://www.iho.int/mtg_docs/CB/CBA/Risk/</u> SWPRHP-Vanuatu-Risk-Assessment-Report.pdf.
- 192. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix 2018."
- 193. Flo Vanua, "Port Vila's Lapetasi International Wharf officially opens," *The Vanuatu Independent*, February 24, 2018, <u>https://vanuatuindependent.com/2018/02/24/</u> port-vilas-lapetasi-international-wharf-officially-opens/.
- 194. "The Port Vila Lapetasi International Multi-Purpose Wharf Development Project," Ministry of Infrastructure and Public Utilities, Government of Vanuatu, August 2016, <u>https://vpmu.gov.vu/images/newsletter/newsletter_august_2016.pdf</u>.
- 195. "Japan Hands Over the Newly Developed Port Vila Lapetasi Internatioanl Multi-Purpose Wharf to Vanuatu," Embassy of Japan, press release, February 22, 2018, https://www.fj.emb-japan.go.jp/files/000341974.pdf.
- 196. "Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Vanuatu," Japan International Cooperation Agency, press release, June 13, 2012, <u>https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/</u> press/2012/120613.html.
- 197. "Project No. A 0932, Star Terminal Construction Project, Bankable Feasibility Study, Report for Client Review, For Government of Vanuatu" (Soros Associates, April 6, 2010), <u>https://vpmu.gov.vu/images/pdf/lapetasi/Star_Termi-</u>nal_Construction_Project_Final_Report.pdf.
- 198. "Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Vanuatu."
- 199. Jonas Cullwick, "Japan formalizes funding for Lapetasi wharf project," *Daily Post*, July 31, 2015, <u>http://dailypost.vu/news/japan-formalizes-funding-for-lapeta-</u> si-wharf-project/article_7be02b29-5dfd-5747-98eb-80dbb61ae006.html.
- 200. "Port Vila Lapetasi International Multi-Purpose Wharf Development," Fletcher Construction, <u>http://www.fletcherconstruction.co.nz/projects/transport/port-vila-lapeta-</u> si-international-multi-purpose-wha.

- 201. "The Port Vila Lapetasi International Multi-Purpose Wharf Development Project," Ministry of Infrastructure and Public Utilities, Government of Vanuatu, February 2017, <u>https://vpmu.gov.vu/images/lapetasi/newsletter/</u> newsletter_february_2017,pdf.
- 202. "Project No. A 0932, Star Terminal Construction Project, Bankable Feasibility Study, Report for Client Review, For Government of Vanuatu."
- 203. "TRACE Bribery Risk Matrix 2018."
- 204. Doshi, testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission.
- 205. Prasso et al., "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain."
- 206. Prasso et al., "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain."
- 207. Adrian Shahbaz, "Freedom on the Net 2018 The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism" (Freedom House, 2018), <u>https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-net/free-</u> <u>dom-net-2018/rise-digital-authoritarianism</u>.
- 208. Shahbaz, "Freedom on the Net 2018 The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism."
- 209. Shahbaz, "Freedom on the Net 2018 The Rise of Digital Authoritarianism"; and Prasso et al., "China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain."
- 210. Melanie Hart and Blaine Johnson, "Mapping China's Global Governance Ambitions" (Center for American Progress, February 2019), <u>https://www.americanprogress.</u> <u>org/issues/security/reports/2019/02/28/466768/mapping-chinas-global-governance-ambitions/.</u>

About the Center for a New American Security

The mission of the Center for a New American Security (CNAS) is to develop strong, pragmatic and principled national security and defense policies. Building on the expertise and experience of its staff and advisors, CNAS engages policymakers, experts and the public with innovative, fact-based research, ideas and analysis to shape and elevate the national security debate. A key part of our mission is to inform and prepare the national security leaders of today and tomorrow.

CNAS is located in Washington, and was established in February 2007 by co-founders Kurt M. Campbell and Michèle A. Flournoy.

CNAS is a 501(c)3 tax-exempt nonprofit organization. Its research is independent and non-partisan. CNAS does not take institutional positions on policy issues. Accordingly, all views, positions, and conclusions expressed in this publication should be understood to be solely those of the authors.

 \odot 2019 Center for a New American Security.

All rights reserved.

1152 15th Street, NW Suite 950 Washington, DC 20005 t. 202.457.9400 | f. 202.457.9401 | info@cnas.org | cnas.org



Bold. Innovative. Bipartisan.